Appendix

Voices, 2023



Contents

| Appendix A: The data | 3 |
|-------------------------------------|----|
| Definitions | 4 |
| Methodology | 5 |
| Appendix A part one | 7 |
| Appendix A part two | 10 |
| Income | 10 |
| Expenditure | 12 |
| Debt | 16 |
| Appendix A part three: Demographics | 32 |
| Dependent Children | 32 |
| Regions | 36 |
| Age Range | 45 |
| Gender | 49 |
| Ethnicity | 52 |
| Income brackets | 62 |
| Appendix B | 65 |
| Works cited | 68 |
| | |

Appendix A: The data

Voices / May 2024

Definitions

Financial wellbeing

Based on an amalgamation of definitions, and the realities for whānau that financial mentors see, FinCap describes financial wellbeing as:

The perception that someone's income can cover costs linked to:

- a. social, moral, and cultural obligations and needs, and;
- b. mental and physical health, and;
- c. social connectedness;

for them and their whānau, now and in the future.

The definitions that we have briefly summarised here provide more context to our understanding of financial wellbeing. In Aotearoa, there have been several definitions given to financial wellbeing. Firstly, financial wellbeing has been defined by Te Ara Ahunga Ora as "the extent to which someone can meet all their current commitments and needs comfortably and has the financial resilience to maintain this in the future" (Galicki, 2021). Both Te Ara Ahunga Ora and the Ministry of Social Development (MSD) understand financial wellbeing to be the result of financial capability. MSD identifies three main elements of financial wellbeing as: the ability to meet financial commitments, comfort in financial situation and ability to enjoy life, and resilience for the future (Ministry of Social Development, 2021).

Globally, there are various definitions to the concept of financial wellbeing. Aubrey et. al. link features of the more generally understood term of wellbeing to financial wellbeing and identify three key factors (Aubrey, Morin, Fernet, & Carbonneau, 2022). Firstly, all definitions of financial wellbeing note a need for the person to perceive themselves as having access to an adequate income to meet their needs. Secondly, a future-looking perspective that anticipates financial wellbeing in the future is a requirement for financial wellbeing. Lastly, one needs to evaluate their own position as financially satisfactory (Aubrey, Morin, Fernet, & Carbonneau, 2022). These elements align with the MSD and Te Ara Ahunga Ora definitions, and we have incorporated these elements into the FinCap definition of financial wellbeing.

To begin on a journey towards financial wellbeing one needs the basics, such as income, ability to cover essentials, and freedom from problem debt. We use financial wellbeing as an aspirational approach for the sector. We report on base indicators that we can clearly see in Client Voices data and which more accurately reflects financial hardship. Reporting on these base indicators is useful because they lay the foundations of financial wellbeing.

Hardship

Hardship should be seen as a situation where whānau are unable to meet non-discretionary expenses. Non-discretionary expenses are ones that the borrower does not have complete agency to cease without significant detriment, meaning the

expense interacts with: a) Rules, whether contractual, social, cultural, or moral obligations b) The physical or mental health, and wellbeing of the borrower c) The wellbeing of that borrower's whānau, dependents and pets, and d) Social and cultural connectedness. Hardship is more basically defined as being where someone has difficulty paying their bills and repayments on loans or debts when they are due.

Productive and hazardous debt

There are differences in the impact that debts can have on whānau and the way that they are treated. Often, people refer to 'productive debt' and 'hazardous debt' in various names. There is not a clear dichotomy between the definitions for these, and all lending can be risky regardless of its merit. Every day, financial mentors see real struggles made worse by loans that were unaffordable from the start and this is why FinCap strongly supports having robust consumer protections in our credit law.

However, for this report, we define 'productive debt' as debt that is likely to enable long-term wellbeing and financial security where it is affordable. An example might be a loan for a home that will build equity. Affordable car loans might also fall in this category where transport enables more options for regular income or social participation.

We define 'hazardous debt' as debt that delays repayment but is less likely to have long-term benefits to financial wellbeing. An unaffordable loan for perishable food is a 'textbook' example. This will likely take money away from buying food that is needed in the next income round, and be part of debt spiraling as a result. High-pressure sales towards getting a luxury item that will depreciate, like a new or expensive car or top-of-the-range mobile phone, are also examples.

Whānau and clients

Throughout this report we use the words 'whānau' and 'clients' interchangeably. While both individual clients and families can work with a financial mentor, we recognise that the financial situation of one whānau member likely impacts or reflects the whole whānau.

Methodology

Client data used in this report is regarded as a taonga, embodying immense value and significance. As a result, we approach its stewardship with a profound sense of responsibility, ensuring its security and confidentiality are upheld at the highest level. All identifying information is stripped from data before it can be used by FinCap.

This Voices report uses two main sources: data from Client Voices, and commentary from financial mentoring services and financial mentors. **Appendix A** discusses known limitations with Client Voices data. Irrespective of the limitations, this data set provides a granular and accurate snapshot of the financial realities for whānau that financial mentors support. In 2022 financial mentors at 126 services used Client Voices to input their clients' financial details every single day.

Appendix B can be found at the end of this report, and lists limitations and technicalities in this data.

Income

In the main *Voices* report and Appendix A, the median incomes of clients are analysed according to the last, and most recent, budget completed. Financial mentors update budgets throughout the multiple meetings held with their clients. We chose to use the most recent budget because it is the most complete. Information for income therefore reflects the situation of clients after intervention from a financial mentor.

We also look at differences in incomes between the years 2021, 2022 and 2023. Where income is referred to, this is weekly and after tax. We are only using clearly coded Client Voices data on income. The sample is of cases closed within the specified year; therefore, some clients will not be in the sample because they are still receiving support.

Whānau may earn income from multiple sources, such as a main benefit as well as part-time work with additional entitlements such as the Accommodation Supplement and the Winter Energy Payment. Several additional categories of income were added in Client Voices in 2022, the second year we reported on this. Because these categories have not been in Client Voices for a period, it is likely that, while these smaller categories give an indication, there are more clients receiving income from these sources than we can currently see in the data in 2023. Income type data in 2021 is not comparable to 2022 and 2023 because of the additional categories that were introduced in 2022.

Expenditure

The data in the expenditure section analyses the median total weekly expenditure as a percentage of the income of clients, according to their last budgets. Financial mentors update budgets throughout the multiple meetings they hold with their clients. We chose to use the most recent budget because it is the most complete. Information for income therefore reflects the situation of clients after intervention from a financial mentor.

We also look at differences in incomes between the years 2021, 2022 and 2023. Where income is referred to, this is weekly and after tax. We are only using clearly coded Client Voices data on income. The sample is of cases closed within the specified year therefore some clients will not be in the sample because they were still receiving support.

Debt

The debt recorded in this report represents the amount of debt the client was seeking assistance with, when approaching their financial mentor. In almost all cases it reflects the position that clients were in before intervention from a financial mentor.

The sample is of cases closed within the specified year; therefore, some debts could have presented before that year if someone has been supported for an extended period.

Financial mentors input their client's debt details into a debt schedule. When they do this, they code the creditor type, creditor sub-type and loan type. In this section, we have used the data from this coding to show trends in creditor and loan types.

Throughout this report, we share the percentage of clients that had a home loan. This percentage is the proportion relative to clients that have debt, rather than all the clients in the system. This means that the overall percentage of clients with a home loan is even lower.

Appendix A part one: Overview of the sector

FinCap

FinCap is a registered charity that supports financial mentoring across Aotearoa. Our purpose is to enable and enhance financial wellbeing in Aotearoa. We lead the way in:

- training and developing financial mentors
- collecting and analysing aggregated client data
- facilitating collaboration between services
- enabling clients to find support through our MoneyTalks help-line
- policy work towards improving financial wellbeing in Aotearoa.

Financial mentors supported more whānau, with less financial mentor numbers, in 2023

The number of new clients that financial mentors supported and the number of sessions that were held, both grew in 2023.

Number of financial mentors and client cases

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 |
|-----------------------------|--------|--------|--------|
| Number of financial mentors | NA | 839 | 808 |
| Number of client cases | 63,398 | 49,568 | 69,807 |

Since the 2022 report, FinCap has completed a further stock take of the sector. Through this process, we have confirmed that the total number of financial mentors we recorded in 2022 was an underestimation. The accurate number of financial mentors in the sector in 2022 was 839. In 2023, there were 808 financial mentors as of December. This means that the number of financial mentors has dropped by 31 since 2022.

Financial mentors work with people and whānau throughout Aotearoa. Their services are free and confidential for people and whānau to access for addressing or avoiding problems with money. Financial mentors do this work within 185 organisations serving communities throughout Aotearoa.

Financial mentors' initial assistance involves working to draw up an overview of a person's financial position. From there, financial mentors help to work out what that person's goals are, then follow this by identifying the options available for managing money and debt to achieve those goals. Where necessary, they then provide assistance to take up those options.

The work generally ranges from a single one-off session for a person or whānau facing a crisis, through to in-depth and ongoing assistance. Some services may also offer community education to groups or specialist temporary or ongoing Total Money Management (TMM) for people otherwise unable to manage their money

Financial mentor demographics

In 2023, just over eight out of ten financial mentors were women, which was the same as in 2022.

Financial mentor ethnicity breakdown

| Ethnicity | Percent of financial mentors | |
|----------------------|------------------------------|--|
| NZ European / Pakeha | 57% | |
| Maori | 28% | |
| Pasifika | 13% | |
| Other | 10% | |

Financial mentor age group breakdown

| Age group | Percent of financial mentors |
|-----------|------------------------------|
| 18 - 25 | 1% |
| 26 - 35 | 47% |
| 36 - 45 | 10% |
| 46 - 65 | 22% |
| Over 65 | 20% |

The number of financial mentoring services has decreased

In 2023, the number of financial mentoring services had reduced by five since 2022. The number of services in 2023 was 185, down from both the previous years. Of the 185 services in 2023, 139 were funded by MSD.

Number of financial mentoring services

| 2021 | 2022 | 2023 |
|------|------|------|
| 192 | 190 | 185 |

Of the 185 financial mentoring services, 126 of them used Client Voices in 2023. In comparison, in 2022, 127 of the 190 financial mentoring services used Client Voices, which was an increase of one service from 2021. Client Voices is a client management system that financial mentors use to record key demographic, budgeting, and debt information for their clients. The system contains budget worksheets, debt schedules and other budgeting tools to help clients achieve their goals. Aggregated data from Client Voices is used to develop a picture of financial hardship in the communities' financial mentors work in.

In 2023, there were 22 services providing Total Money Management (TMM) services. This continues the trend from the previous two years of the decreasing provision of TMM, which is an approach to managing people's finances. The goal is to teach good financial habits and gradually transition accountability as skill and confidence grows (Ministry of Social Development, 2020).

MoneyTalks

MoneyTalks is the free and confidential FinCap helpline across Aotearoa. The MoneyTalks helpline advisors connect people and whānau with their local foodbanks, help them find their way through Work and Income processes and entitlements and support people to manage their money. Anybody can get in touch with the MoneyTalks team if they need help with day-to-day money matters like budgeting and debt management. In 2023, the demand on MoneyTalks increased, with 40,457 total contacts.

Financial mentors are doing great work going above and beyond for their communities every single day. FinCap appreciates being in the position to support their mahi and see the difference they make for the wellbeing of whānau. To find local financial mentoring support or to refer someone, begin by calling the MoneyTalks helpline.



Appendix A part two: Income, expenditure, and debt across Aotearoa in 2021 and 2022

Income

At a glance

- The median income across Aotearoa was \$741.32, which was an increase from 2022.
- The median weekly income for whānau with one child was \$799.66, which was an increase from 2022.
- The region with the highest weekly income in 2023 was Gisborne, with a significant increase in incomes from 2022.

Summary

In 2023, the median weekly income across Client Voices was \$741.32, which was an increase of \$58.85 from 2022. Over the last three years, there has been a consistent increase in the median weekly incomes of financial mentors' clients.

Median total weekly income

The whānau that financial mentors walk alongside were living on low incomes in 2021, 2022 and 2023. Whānau receive income in many different forms, such as through benefits, or part-time or full-time paid work. Unlivable incomes entrench disadvantages, as without sufficient income it is near impossible to achieve financial wellbeing. Whānau who cannot accumulate a rainy-day fund are persistently exposed to going into debt to cover the unexpected and unavoidable costs that are a reality of life.

Median weekly income

| 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------|----------|----------|----------|
| \$619.56 | \$682.47 | \$741.32 | +\$58.85 |

Comparisons and considerations

While incomes increased in 2023, the median weekly income remained below the equivalent income for a full-time 40-hour work week on minimum wage in 2023. With an average tax rate of 17.03 percent, those on minimum wage in 2023 would have a weekly take-home income of \$753.37 (Ministry of Business, Innovation & Employment, 2024). Meanwhile, the median weekly income in Client Voices was \$741.32.

An important factor in this comparison is that where we could see if someone seeing a financial mentor had children, 71 percent did. This was an increase of 1.9 percent from 2022. This reflects that whānau with children made up a large proportion of the income that we have reported on.

Another comparison to note is that the average weekly earnings for full-time equivalent employees, according to labour market statistics in the December 2023 quarter, was \$1,588. This was an increase of \$91 from the previous year and is more than double the weekly income of the clients of financial mentors (Stats NZ, 2024).

Why are incomes increasing?

Part of the reason for income increases across Client Voices is the external factors, such as minimum wage increases and targeted support reaching whānau. However, each year, there has been an increase of around \$200 in the incomes of whānau from when they present to a financial mentor to when they finish working with them. In 2023, the difference between the first and last budget completed was \$215.

This shows that the work of financial mentors is having the biggest impact on increasing incomes. Financial mentors do this by helping whānau navigate the complex maze of benefit entitlements and ensure they are receiving all they are entitled to. They also support them in finding additional income streams or identifying if they are being paid fairly.

Low incomes in Client Voices

As in 2021 and 2022, there was a cohort of clients in the below \$249 weekly income bracket. This reflects data collected by MSD, which shows that 60 percent of single clients had incomes below \$250 after housing costs (Ministry of Social Development, 2023). This highlights that financial mentors are the ones supporting those clients in the lowest income groups in Aotearoa. This is even in comparison to the MSD data set with typically provides assistance to clients with the very lowest income amount.

Income type

There are many different types of income support that whānau can receive and that can be received at one time. For example, whānau might be receiving a full-time salary but because of their income level and housing costs, they also receive an accommodation supplement.

Financial mentors are experts at helping whānau identify what income entitlements are available but are not yet being accessed. There are many layers of complexity for whānau to navigate the available entitlements. However, many whānau still struggle to receive all the entitlements they are eligible for and need to afford the essentials (Pennington, 2023).

In 2023, 33 percent of cases were receiving only income from income support, whether from Work and Income or Inland Revenue. The most common situation was for clients to have a mix of income support and salary and wages, at 39 percent. There were 28 percent receiving only salary or wages.

Percentage of clients receiving some income from different sources

| | Percentage of cases |
|-----------------------|---------------------|
| Income support (only) | 33% |
| Mixed | 39% |
| Salary / wages (only) | 28% |

Expenditure

At a glance

- Total weekly expenditure as a percentage of income increased by 1.7 percent from 2022 to 106 percent in 2023.
- The median weekly expenditure on debt repayments as a percentage of income decreased slightly to 15.2 percent in 2023.
- The median weekly expenditure on rent or board as a percentage of income increased slightly in 2023 to 35.8 percent.

Summary

This section explores expenditure trends in clearly coded Client Voices data. The trend of weekly expenditure exceeding weekly income for clients of financial mentors continued in 2023, with the median weekly expenditure as a percentage of median weekly income at 106 percent. This was an increase of 1.7 percent from 2022.

This section presents expenditure data across five key categories of essential expenses. These categories are rent or board, groceries, electricity, fuel and clothing. In Part Three of these appendices, we examine expenditure trends across key demographics. Factors that influence expenditure for whānau are accommodation types, food support availability, social service provision of essential items, and energy hardship.

Along with the examination of expenditure on essential items, this section reviews expenditure for debt repayments. Across Client Voices, whānau continued to spend significantly more on debt repayments than on electricity, fuel, and clothing. The percentage of income going to debt repayments was not far below the percentage of income going to groceries, with 15.2 percent for debt and 19.6 percent for groceries.

Expenditure across Aotearoa

Whānau spend their income on many different essential items and services, depending on the needs of their households. Overall, the median expenditure as a percentage of income in 2023 was 106 percent. This highlights that many whānau were continuing to experience financial hardship in 2023 and could not afford to live without going into deficit.

Across the five expenditure categories of rent or board, groceries, electricity, fuel and clothing in 2023, expenditure remained steady. The most significant changes were the decrease in the expenditure on groceries, with a 1.5 percent drop, and the increase of 1.3 percent of income going to fuel.

Median weekly expenditure as a percentage of median weekly income

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|--------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| Rent / board | 36.1% | 35.4% | 35.8% | +0.4% |

Total weekly expenditure as a percentage of total weekly income (nationally)

| 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|--------|--------|--------|--------|
| 105.9% | 104.3% | 106.0% | +1.7% |

Housing

Having a safe, warm, and reliable home is an essential factor of financial and overall wellbeing for whānau. Unfortunately, the reality in Aotearoa is that many are living in housing that is below basic standards and are often still paying a high rental or accommodation cost. In 2023 there was little change in rent or board expenditure compared to 2022, with a small 0.4 percent increase. The overall percentage of weekly income going to rent or board in 2023 was 35.8 percent.

Expenditure on rent or board in Client Voices is lower than national averages, which are at about 40 percent according to research by MSD (Ministry of Social Development, 2023) and StatsNZ (StatsNZ, 2023). The lower percentage expenditure in Client Voices reflects the high proportion of clients that live in temporary accommodation, such as transitional or emergency accommodation. These housing types typically have subsidised costs, making them comparatively cheaper than market-rate private rental costs or mortgage payment amounts. Typically, public housing accommodation providers subsidise rent to be 25 percent of the tenant's income. Some clients of financial mentors are also sleeping rough. These factors contribute to the lower percentage of income spent on rent or board for clients of financial mentors than the national average.

Whānau are also often housed in council or public housing, boarding, or lodging accommodation; these options are often provided at a low-quality standard but still at a significant weekly cost. Alternatively, where whānau access a private rental, they are often paying an unaffordable level of rent.

Groceries

While StatsNZ looks at expenditure data for Aotearoa overall, Client Voices gives a special spotlight to those who are more likely to be experiencing financial hardship. In 2023, StatsNZ reported food expenditure at 18.7 percent of the proportion of total net expenditure, which amounted to an average of \$300 (StatsNZ, 2023). As a percentage of

income, in Client Voices the percentage of weekly income spent on groceries was 19.6 percent, which was a 1.5 percent drop from 2022. There are several factors for the level of food expenditure.

Whānau were not spending enough on food

Firstly, the median incomes in Client Voices are lower than StatsNZ data at the national level. The average annual household equivalised disposable income was \$56,919 before housing costs. This comes to roughly \$1,094 a week. Meanwhile, the median income in Client Voices was \$741.32. Despite the lower income, the whānau visiting financial mentors still have the same nutritional needs, and therefore, if they're paying for food they are paying the same price.

The Otago Food Study estimates the amount it costs each week to meet basic dietary requirements (Department of Human Nutrition, 2023). To cover the minimum basic needs for a sole male, it is estimated that they would spend \$88 a week, or \$115 for a moderate spend. While we do not have enough detail to determine the exact reality, we can compare the median income with the percentage of income spent on food. That number in dollars is \$145.29.

However, the majority of clients have children, and the median spend for a family is estimated at a minimum of \$273. We can therefore assume that, given the majority of clients have children, they are not spending enough on food to comfortably cover basic needs. This might mean they are going without food, or they are receiving food support.

Food parcels

Grocery expenditure is impacted by the provision of food parcels because financial mentors will account for the lesser spend on food in their client's budgets. Across Aotearoa, many financial mentoring services operate alongside or with their own food parcel or social supermarket services, as well as connecting whānau with Work and Income when food grants are needed. Financial mentors and community workers have also told FinCap that whānau often drive across cities or regions to get food support, which adds the cost of petrol to their already stretched budgets.

While food prices soured nationally in 2023, more people were accessing food banks. The New Zealand Food Network reported a 20 percent increase in food bank use in 2023 (New Zealand Food Network, 2024).

Electricity

Many variables impact electricity expenditure and additional research will be required to see if there are clear changes on the ground that are influencing any clear trends in the future. Nationwide, expenditure on electricity remained stable with a 0.4 percent decrease to 5.3 percent of income in 2023.

Often people will use less electricity than is needed to keep their home at a healthy temperature to save money. Financial mentors described this happening in our 2023 Put on hold? report which explored the effectiveness of consumer protections that aim to prevent or resolve energy hardship (Lilley, 2023).

One factor that may be increasing electricity prices in the future is the phase-out of low, fixed charge tariff regulations from April 2022. By April 2026, electricity retailers will be able to charge low-use households \$1.80 daily for connection where until 2022 was restricted to 30c.

In April 2027, all constraints on what retailers charge low users for this component of the bill will be removed (Ministry of Business, Innovation & Employment, 2021). FinCap is concerned that despite the theoretical long-term benefits of removing this price regulation, those who need a fair price for essential electricity services the most will be paying more.

Fuel

In 2023, expenditure on fuel increased to almost the same level as in 2021, to 6.9 percent of weekly income. Three regions drove the increases in fuel expenditure - Auckland, Nelson and Northland. Auckland is the region with the most clients and therefore is primarily responsible for the increase in overall fuel expenditure.

A potential factor in this pattern is the impact of the fuel subsidy in Aotearoa which was in place from March 2022 until March 2023 (Waka Kotahi, 2024). There is a noticeable decrease in expenditure on fuel in 2022 compared to 2021. In 2021 fuel expenditure made up 7 percent of total weekly expenditure. Towards the end of 2023, following the end of the subsidy, fuel prices increased drastically.

Another factor could be that whānau were unable to afford fuel during the spike in cost and were turning to other methods of transport. While the subsidy decreased the cost of fuel, it simultaneously lowered the cost of public transport which may have led to more people using public transport instead of personal vehicles, therefore lowering the amount of fuel used.

Clothing

Clothing expenditure dropped very slightly from 2022, when it was already near zero, to 0.5 percent of income in 2023. One clear issue is that with the increased cost-of-living pressures on top of already low incomes, these items are simply unaffordable to many whānau. Additionally, financial mentors have explained that their client's expenditure on clothing may be this low because of access to second-hand clothing provided by friends and whānau, or social services.

Debt repayments

Whānau that financial mentors support are often dealing with complex and unaffordable debts. The data in Client Voices shows that the median weekly repayments for debts in 2023 made up 15.2 percent of weekly incomes. While this decrease of 0.7 percent from 2022 may be considered a positive change, financial mentors tell us that the reality is there are many whānau who simply cannot afford to make repayments. This is confirmed by the fact that the median amount of debt that whānau owed in 2023 increased. Where debts are not being repaid, they are unlikely to show up on the client's budget or debt schedule as a weekly expense, which would bring down the weekly expenditure rate for debt repayments.

There can often be several debts that are not being repaid, meaning they are growing and accruing interest. It is also common for lenders to place pressure on whānau to repay unaffordable debts. With the pressure, these repayments can end up prioritised over essential expenses like food, housing, fuel, clothing, and electricity.

The following sections of this report look further at data on debt and creditors.

Debt

At a glance

- In 2023, the median amount of debt for clients was \$14,096.10 (including home loans) and the median number of debts remained at four.
- In 2023 the median amount of debt owed to a bank, finance company or other consumer lender increased to \$3,196.08.
- Debt to government departments and agencies totalled just under \$80 million in 2023.

Summary

This section examines trends in the amount, number and types of debt and creditors across the clients seeing a financial mentor. With home loans included, the median debt owed per case in 2023 was \$14,096.10. This was an increase of \$429.75 from 2022 and mirrors the pattern of increase from 2021 to 2022.

The median debt amount increased across all creditor types, with the only two exceptions being health services and retailer creditors who had decreases. Many of the creditor types have shown a pattern of higher debt amounts in 2021, followed by a dip in 2022 and then an increase again in 2023. Median debt amounts for local government and landlord debts had the biggest increase in 2023.

Context to consider while reading this data

Whānau can get into debt with many different types of creditors for various reasons. Sometimes a car needs fixing, a pet needs to go to the vet, or a child needs to take a present to a friend's birthday party. A debt is created where a creditor allows repayment for a good, service or an advanced sum of money to be deferred. Credit being offered in this way can help a whānau maintain or improve their wellbeing while balancing financial obligations.

However, financial mentors often support whānau that are getting into debt for essential items because they cannot afford these purchases. Debt can easily compound and create stressful spirals that significantly harm their financial wellbeing. This is especially the case for debts which incur further charges beyond the direct value of the amount advanced.

Higher numbers of debts can greatly increase stress for the indebted whānau. Where debts add up, they can easily escalate and become debt spirals. This makes dealing with debt much more complicated and confusing. This also adds complexity to finding a sustainable

way forward for financial mentors and the whānau they work with. Financial mentors must put more resources into contacting multiple organisations about multiple accounts.

Median total debt

In 2023, the median number of debts per client remained the same as the previous two years, at four debts per client case.

Median amount of debt per case (excluding home loans)

Overall, there was a decrease in the median amount of debt that whānau owed in 2023 when clients with home loans were excluded. The median amount of debt owed by each case when clients with home loans were excluded in 2023 was \$12,059.13, which was a decrease of \$408.23 from 2022. There was an increase in the number of debts recorded in Client Voices in 2023 consistent with the increase in total clients.

Median total presenting debt amount for clients (excluding home loans)

| 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-------------|-------------|-------------|-----------|
| \$11,873.18 | \$11,936.69 | \$12,059.13 | +\$122.44 |

Median amount of debt per case (including home loans)

When home loans are included, the median debt owed per case in 2023 was \$14,096.10. This was an increase of \$429.75 from 2022 and mirrors the pattern of increase from 2021 to 2022, showing a steady increase in the amount of debt that whānau owed.

Median total presenting debt amount for clients (including home loans)

| 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-------------|-------------|-------------|-----------|
| \$13,182.91 | \$13,666.35 | \$14,096.10 | +\$429.75 |

Home loans

Percentage of clients with debt who had home loans

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 |
|--------------------------------------|-------|-------|-------|
| Percentage of cases with a home loan | 7.54% | 8.83% | 9.51% |

Median amount of presenting debt for home loans

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-----------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|
| Home loan | \$119,317.03 | \$132,908.52 | \$162,733.09 | +\$29,824.57 |

Creditor types

The most common creditors are banks, finance companies, debt collectors and government departments or agencies. However, whānau can also be in debt to creditors such as landlords, health services, friends and family and retailers. This section looks at loan and creditor types that are clearly labelled in Client Voices.

The key takeaway for creditor types in 2023 was again an increase in the amount, number and percentage of debts in Client Voices to government departments. This was the biggest increase in the percentage of all debts recorded in Client Voices, with a 1.2 percent increase.

Percentage of unique debts presented by creditor type

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|------------------------------------------------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| Bank, finance company or other consumer lender | 39.5% | 39.7% | 38.7% | -1.0% |
| Debt collector | 8.2% | 9.5% | 9.1% | -0.4% |
| Family or friends | 3.3% | 3.1% | 3.6% | +0.4% |
| Government department or agency | 24.2% | 26.3% | 27.5% | +1.2% |
| Health services | 2.0% | 2.2% | 2.3% | +0.1% |
| Landlord | 1.4% | 1.2% | 1.5% | +0.2% |
| Local government | 0.6% | 0.7% | 0.8% | +0.1% |
| Motor vehicle repairer | 0.6% | 0.7% | 0.8% | +0.1% |
| Other (specify) | 6.5% | 5.6% | 5.4% | -0.2% |
| Retailer | 7.3% | 5.5% | 4.9% | -0.6% |
| Utilities | 6.3% | 5.3% | 5.5% | +0.1% |

Median presenting debt amount for each creditor type

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|------------------------------------------------------|------------|------------|------------|-----------|
| Bank, finance company or other consumer lender | \$3,223.14 | \$3,097.28 | \$3,196.08 | +\$98.80 |
| Debt collector | \$1,013.47 | \$951.34 | \$1,008.65 | +\$57.31 |
| Family or friends | \$1,500.00 | \$1,500.00 | \$1,596.60 | +\$96.60 |
| Government department or agency | \$1,592.38 | \$1,521.18 | \$1,619.32 | +\$98.14 |
| Health services | \$146.33 | \$150.00 | \$141.31 | -\$8.69 |
| Landlord | \$1,103.33 | \$1,046.81 | \$1,182.32 | +\$135.51 |
| Local government | \$1,200.00 | \$1,063.05 | \$1,243.44 | +\$180.39 |
| Motor vehicle repairer | \$645.02 | \$700.00 | \$752.33 | +\$52.33 |
| Other (specify) | \$753.73 | \$708.38 | \$712.97 | +\$4.59 |
| Retailer | \$816.60 | \$732.41 | \$682.09 | -\$50.32 |
| Utilities | \$482.65 | \$422.06 | \$455.91 | +\$33.85 |

Credit contracts and consumer finance debt

In 2023 the median amount of debt owed to a bank, finance company or other consumer lender was \$3,196.08. This was an increase of \$98.80 from 2022. Across almost all subcategories of consumer finance lending there was an increase in the median debt for 2023. The exception was Buy Now Pay Later (BNPL) lending which had a decrease of \$18.28. However, the overall percentage of the total amount of debt in Client Voices owed to BNPL lenders increased in 2023.

While there was an increase in the median debt amount owed to consumer finance lenders between 2022 and 2023, the median amount of debt owed in 2021 was higher than both subsequent years. Since 1 December 2021, the Credit Contracts and Consumer Finance Act (CCCFA) has included robust protections that have required lenders to check that they are not giving out a loan that is unaffordable from the start. There have already been some revisions of the regulations implemented on 1 December 2021 (Ministry of Business, Innovation & Employment, 2023).

FinCap is seeing the more robust requirements lead to whānau getting better outcomes. Examples include whānau getting a fresh start at financial wellbeing where unfair loans

of tens of thousands of dollars are more easily unwound. That, or unaffordable loans are avoided in the first place. Previously, whānau were instead more likely to have proceeded with insolvency procedures or KiwiSaver hardship withdrawals, which can extend their challenges with financial wellbeing across decades.

Median presenting debt amount for each creditor sub-type (consumer)

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------------------------|------------|------------|------------|-------------|
| Bank | \$3,734.10 | \$4,036.61 | \$4,772.77 | +\$736.16 |
| Credit union or building society | \$6,016.82 | \$6,016.72 | \$7,064.50 | +\$1,047.78 |
| Finance company | \$4,109.20 | \$4,213.94 | \$4,463.70 | +\$249.76 |
| Housing NZ | \$758.50 | \$805.50 | \$1,146.00 | +\$340.50 |
| Interest-free buy now pay later | \$150.00 | \$188.90 | \$170.62 | -\$18.28 |
| Mobile shopping truck | \$1,113.13 | \$1,084.09 | \$1,200.00 | +\$115.91 |
| Other consumer lender | \$1,908.05 | \$1,914.84 | \$2,000.00 | +\$85.16 |
| Debt collector | \$1,013.47 | \$951.34 | \$1,008.65 | +\$57.31 |
| Sales/hire purchase agreements | \$2,994.59 | \$2,562.52 | \$2,970.72 | +\$408.20 |

Percentage of unique debts in Client Voices owed to each creditor sub-type (consumer)

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------------------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| Bank | 19.9% | 18.3% | 16.6% | -1.7% |
| Credit union or building society | 0.7% | 0.7% | 0.6% | -0.1% |
| Finance company | 23.5% | 25.2% | 26.2% | +1.0% |
| Housing NZ | 0.5% | 0.7% | 0.7% | 0.0% |
| Interest-free buy now pay later | 2.3% | 4.7% | 5.6% | +0.9% |
| Mobile shopping truck | 0.5% | 0.6% | 0.4% | -0.2% |
| Other consumer lender | 3.5% | 3.1% | 2.6% | -0.5% |
| | | | | |

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|--------------------------------|------|------|------|--------|
| Debt collector | 8.2% | 9.5% | 9.1% | -0.4% |
| Sales/hire purchase agreements | 6.1% | 3.0% | 2.0% | -1.0% |

This is not the percentage of the total monetary sum of client debt.

Debt collector

In 2023, the median amount of debt owed to a debt collector was \$1,008.65. This was a \$57.31 increase from 2022. Debt to debt collectors has followed the pattern of a higher median debt amount in 2021 than in either of the following years. The percentage of the amount of debt that was owed to debt collectors in 2023 dropped slightly to 9.1 percent.

Many whānau in Aotearoa cannot afford to meet the repayment rates demanded by creditors or third-party debt collectors without facing substantial hardship. Our consumer protections for the conduct of traders collecting debt in Aotearoa lag behind the equivalent requirements in Australia and the United Kingdom (Stace, Croskery, Harward, Tracey, & Chan, 2021).

Bank

The median amount of debt owed to banks in 2023 increased by \$736.16 to \$4,036.61. However, the percentage of unique debts that were owed to banks in Client Voices decreased slightly to 16.6 percent. Often whānau have higher levels of debt to banks, for mortgages, personal loans, business loans, credit card debts or overdrafts.

Finance Company

In 2023, the median debt to finance companies increased by \$249.76 to \$4,463.70. The overall percentage of debt amount in Client Voices owed to finance companies increased by 1 percent to 26.2 percent. A finance company provides credit to whānau from their specialised financial institution. The purchases are made with contracts between the merchants, who provide small loans directly to consumers.

Sales/hire purchase agreements

The median amount of debt owed to sales or hire purchase lenders increased by \$408.20 to \$2,970.72 in 2023. A trend reported in the previous Voices report was that the number of debts in this category halved. In 2023, we can see that the number of debts in this category decreased significantly again in 2023. To further this trend, in 2023 there was a decrease in the percentage of unique debts owed to sales/hire purchase agreement lenders, to 2 percent.

Financial mentors have also been reporting less of this lending type since the 2021 changes to the CCCFA. Hire purchase agreements are different to most other types of borrowing because you don't own the goods until you have paid them off in full. You pay for the goods or services in instalments, in a similar manner to the newer Buy Now Pay Later lending types.

Mobile shopping truck

The median debt owed to mobile shopping trucks in 2023 increased to \$1,200. The percentage of debts to this lender type also decreased, to 0.4 percent of all unique debts. Mobile shopping trucks operate from a truck or large vehicle and provide instant services on credit. The number of debts in this category have also seen a decrease since 2021.

Interest free Buy Now Pay Later

Buy Now Pay Later loans provide customers with a short-term, interest-free loan where they can purchase products up front and then pay off the purchase over several weeks. While these loans are interest-free, they do incur late payment penalties. These loans are typically available through applications on mobile phones or online shopping, being offered as an alternative payment option.

Financial mentors are seeing whānau with increasing numbers of Buy Now Pay Later loans that are fueling debt spirals. When whānau have many different loans, with repayments going out at varied times and dates, it causes increased stress and creates space for errors that can result in the addition of late payment fees.

What financial mentors are seeing is reflected in the data. While the median amount of debt owed to Buy Now Pay Later lenders decreased slightly to \$170.62 in 2023, the percentage of unique debts in client voices that were owed to this lending type increased to 5.6 percent. This is a continuation of the trends over the previous years, where the number of Buy Now Pay Later loans in the system doubled between 2021 and 2022.

Credit union or building society

The median debt owed to credit unions or building societies increased to \$7,064.50. Credit unions are member-owned cooperative financial organisations that provide savings and loan facilities for their members (New Zealand Companies Office, 2023).

Although these lenders typically operate with an intended focus on providing genuine support to whānau, issues still arise with loans from these lenders. As discussed in Part two, in the definition of 'productive and hazardous debt,' all debt can cause harm to whānau and therefore the appropriate consumer protections must be in place to avoid causing unnecessary financial hardship.

Utilities

To achieve financial wellbeing, whānau should be able to afford essential utilities, such as power and telecommunication connectivity. However, many whānau get into debt with these essential service providers as they cannot afford their ongoing bills. The median debt owed to utilities was \$455.91 in 2023, which was an increase from 2022.

Median presenting debt amount to utilities creditor types

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|--------------------|----------|----------|----------|----------|
| Electricity | \$502.34 | \$453.18 | \$494.83 | +\$41.65 |
| Other utilities | \$400.00 | \$342.35 | \$379.31 | +\$36.96 |
| Telecommunications | \$484.70 | \$423.51 | \$445.62 | +\$22.11 |

Percentage of all unique debts owed to utilities creditor types

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|--------------------|------|------|------|--------|
| Electricity | 3.1% | 3.0% | 3.3% | +0.3% |
| Other utilities | 2.2% | 1.3% | 1.2% | -0.1% |
| Telecommunications | 3.8% | 3.2% | 3.1% | -0.1% |

This is not the percentage of the total monetary sum of client debt.

Telecommunication debt

The median telecommunication debt increased by \$22.11 to \$445.62 in 2023. The percentage of debt in Client Voices owed to telecommunication companies decreased very slightly to 3.1 percent. However, the total amount of debt owed to telecommunication companies increased drastically.

Most whānau now need cell phones to access many daily essential services, which now require a certain level of smartphone functionality. For example, when accessing insolvency services, Work and Income (W&I), IRD, and even at times when paying for parking. There is often pressure from salespeople and marketing for whānau to purchase more expensive devices.

The increase in the total amount of debt owed to telecommunication providers was an expected trend for financial mentors. From what they have told us, long-term payment plans, and unpaid phone and broadband bills contribute to telecommunication debt. Most telecommunication providers offer interest-free long-term lending plans for paying off a phone in instalments (2degrees, 2023). These plans are commonly raised as an issue by financial mentors.

The payment plans themselves reflect a form of lending but are currently operating without any safeguards. The payment period for these plans can be 12, 24 or 36 months. The monthly repayments can cost well over \$100 when the required 'pay monthly' plans are added. There are no clear hardship arrangements for adjusting or cancelling the plans where hardship occurs. Even when the plans are signed on to, there is very little detail, no clarity on the rights of the whānau and, in some cases, there is no clear summary of the total cost of the phone.

Electricity debt

In 2023, the median debt for electricity increased by \$41.65 to \$494.83. The percentage of debt in Client Voices owed to electricity companies increased to 3.3 percent of the total unique debts in Client Voices. Like telecommunication debt, the total amount of debt to electricity companies greatly increased in 2023.

Electricity is an essential service that whānau need for their health, wellbeing, and social participation. In 2022, The Ministry of Business Innovation and Employment (MBIE) measured more than 110,000 households in Aotearoa who could not afford to keep their home adequately warm (Ministry of Business, Innovation & Employment, 2022). Our data reinforces that energy affordability is a serious issue for many whānau in Aotearoa.

Debt to Government

The number, amount, percentage and median amount of debt owed to government departments increased in 2023. The total amount of debt owed to government departments increased, to \$79,997,215.61, which was an increase of \$18,289,665.11 from 2022. The number of debts owed to government departments also drastically increased. Additionally, debt to local government increased greatly.

Debt to government departments made up 27.5 percent of the debt amount in Client Voices, an increase of 1.2 percent from 2022. In 2023, whānau owed a median of \$1,619.32 of debt to government departments in Aotearoa. This is a significantly higher amount of debt than was owed to almost any other creditor type, lower only than the category of banks, finance companies and other consumer lenders.

Debt to government departments totalled just under \$80 million in 2023

Median presenting debt amount to a government department or agency

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|------------------------------------|------------|------------|------------|-----------|
| Government department or agency | \$1,592.38 | \$1,521.18 | \$1,619.32 | +\$98.14 |
| Local government | \$1,200.00 | \$1,063.05 | \$1,243.44 | +\$180.39 |

Why do whanau owe increasing amount of debt to government?

Whānau can be in debt to a government department for a number of reasons. Overpayment of benefits, benefit advances, student loans, tax issues or overdue rates are some examples. While usually debt to government departments is interest-free, all debt can be accompanied by stress and a mental load. Debt to government disproportionately impacts whānau with children. According to research by the Social Wellbeing Agency, of all the people that owe debtto government, 62 percent are parents or share an address with a child (Social Wellbeing Agency, 2022).

All debts owed to each department or agency are created and collected in different ways. The inconsistent processes as to how debt is created and collected generate confusion and particularly increases the weight of the financial load for whānau with children. For a long time, there was no framework around the growing maze different rules, debt types and issues with owing a debt to a government department. However, in 2023 FinCap supported the implementation of the debt to government framework, which promotes consistency in the creation and collection of debt to government. We hope to see the framework tidying up the web of inconsistencies, and ultimately to limit the level of debt that whānau owe to government departments.

Median presenting debt amount to each government department or agency

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------|------------|------------|-----------|
| Housing NZ | \$758.50 | \$805.50 | \$1,146.00 | +\$340.50 |
| Ministry of Justice (including fines, infringement fees and court fees) | \$877.69 | \$895.36 | \$800.80 | -\$94.56 |
| Ministry of Social Development (including Work and Income) | \$1,805.82 | \$1,758.62 | \$1,794.33 | +\$35.71 |
| Other government department or agency | \$2,281.27 | \$2,036.57 | \$2,519.24 | +\$482.67 |

Ministry of Social Development

In 2023, whānau each owed a median of \$1,794.22 to MSD, which was a \$35.71 increase from 2022. The total amount of debt owing to MSD increased by almost 10 million dollars between 2022 and 2023. The number of debts also increased in line with an increased number of clients cases.

Percentage of unique presenting debts by creditor types (government departments or agency)

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|------------------------------------------------------------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| Ministry of Social Development (including Work and Income) | 17.4% | 21.7% | 23.3% | +1.6% |

This is <u>not</u> the percentage of the total monetary sum of client debt.

Why do more whānau owe more debt to MSD?

Debts to the Ministry of Social Development (MSD) are usually created through overpayment debts, repayment of recoverable grants and benefit advances. It can be helpful that MSD does provide support to whānau, and debt to MSD is less likely to spiral than debt to banks or other consumer lenders where there is interest and compounding fees. However, debt to MSD can become 'problem debt' for whānau.

The Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet defined problem debt as "when servicing it [debt] becomes either unaffordable, or a heavy burden...Problem debt can have a significant impact on individuals and whānau in hardship, contributing to

financial hardship, stress, poor physical and mental health, stigma, and social exclusion" (Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet (DPMC), 2022).

Overpayment debt is a particularly common debt type for clients of financial mentors and is created when a whānau is paid more than they are entitled to. Financial mentors report that this can often happen even when whānau are trying incredibly hard to avoid it. However, due to the complex requirements and processes around applying for income support, debts still regularly occur.

Other Government departments (Inland Revenue Department)

In 2023, there was a \$482.67 increase in the amount that whānau owed to the category of 'other government department.' The median amount of debt was \$2,519.24 in 2023. Debt in this category made up 8.3 percent of the total amount of debt in Client Voices. The number of debts in this category increased in 2023 from 2022 but was still below the number of debts in 2021.

The primary department in this category is Inland Revenue (IRD), but due to categorisation barriers, we cannot currently separate it out from other departments that may also be in this category. Another department that whānau may owe debt to in this category is the Ministry of Business, Innovation and Employment.

Why do more whānau owe more debt to IRD?

Whānau can have debt to the IRD for student loans, unpaid child support, overpayment of Working for Families, or tax debt. We expect that student loan debt would make up a large proportion of the debt owed in this category.

Percentage of unique presenting debts by creditor types (government departments or agencies)

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-------------------------------------------|------|------|------|--------|
| Other government departments and agencies | 9.8% | 8.2% | 8.3% | 0.0% |

This is <u>not</u> the percentage of the total monetary sum of client debt.

Kāinga Ora (Housing New Zealand)

The overall amount of debt owed to Kāinga Ora increased in 2023. The median amount of debt owed to Kāinga Ora also increased by \$340.50 to \$1,146.00. While the total amount of debt increased significantly, the number of debts only slightly increased. This signals that while there weren't many more clients getting into debt with Kāinga Ora, those who hold debt are experiencing an increasing burden.

Why do whānau owe more debt to Kāinga Ora?

Debt to Kāinga Ora can be caused by charges for property repairs and rent arrears. Financial mentors have raised issues with debt to Kāinga Ora being created as a punishment for whānau not having necessary documentation completed promptly.

In 2023, FinCap welcomed collaboration with government officials on finding ways to resolve this issue when we raised the concerns. Additionally, some financial mentors have mentioned that whānau with children can get into more debt with Kāinga Ora because of children causing minor damage in homes.

Percentage of unique presenting debts by creditor types (government departments or agencies)

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|------------|------|------|------|--------|
| Kāinga Ora | 0.5% | 0.7% | 0.7% | 0.0% |

This is <u>not</u> the percentage of the total monetary sum of client debt.

Ministry of Justice

The median amount of debt owed to the Ministry of Justice (MoJ) decreased by \$94.56 in 2023, to \$800.80. The percentage of debts in Client Voices that were owed to MoJ also decreased to 6.1 percent. However, the total amount of debt owed increased, as did the total number of debts. This signals that more clients are getting into debt with MoJ and needing support from a financial mentor.

Why do more whānau owe debt to MoJ?

Debt to the Ministry of Justice (MoJ) is typically made up of fines and infringements, as well as legal aid debt. Financial mentors have raised concerns over the Family Court process and the costs that going through the courts can cost whānau.

Percentage of unique presenting debts by creditor types (government departments or agencies)

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------|------|------|------|--------|
| Ministry of Justice (including fines, infringement fees and court fees) | 6.8% | 6.3% | 6.1% | -0.1% |

This is <u>not</u> the percentage of the total monetary sum of client debt.

Local government

Whānau owed more to local government in 2023 than in 2022. The median debt owed to local government increased by \$180.39 to \$1,243.44 in 2023. The overall percentage of debts in Client Voices that were owed to local government increased slightly to 0.8 percent. There was also a significant leap in the amount and number of debts owed to local government.

Why do whānau have debt to local government?

Whānau can end up in debt to councils because of issues with dog registrations, parking infringements, rates, library fines, and unpaid noise complaint fines (Wellington City Council, 2022). Financial mentors have commented on the lack of clarity and inconsistencies between different councils, which makes dealing with debt to council especially challenging. FinCap has therefore made recommendations to include debt to local government in the debt to government framework, and to ensure that there are hardship policies at councils. The need for this is highlighted by the great increase in debt to local government in 2023.

Percentage of unique presenting debts by creditor types (government departments or agencies)

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|------------------|------|------|------|--------|
| Local Government | 0.6% | 0.7% | 0.8% | +0.1% |

This is <u>not</u> the percentage of the total monetary sum of client debt.

Loan types

Although all loan types can cause harm to whānau, some can be more challenging than others. High-interest rates, penalties and fees can create a rapidly growing financial burden for whānau. The highest percentage of debts in Client Voices were for personal loans, motor vehicle loans and credit cards. The percentage of high-cost loans decreased slightly in 2023, reflecting the positive impact of the 2021 CCCFA changes.

Percentage of unique debts presented by loan type

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| Credit card | 12.9% | 13.8% | 13.1% | -0.7% |
| Credit sale of goods or service (sometimes called hire purchase or rent-to-own) | 4.8% | 5.3% | 5.2% | -0.2% |
| Debt consolidation loan | 1.1% | 1.4% | 1.5% | +0.1% |

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| High cost loan (Annual interest rate >50%, including payday loan) | 1.8% | 1.8% | 1.5% | -0.3% |
| Home loan | 5.7% | 7.4% | 8.4% | +1.0% |
| Motor vehicle loan | 16.4% | 18.9% | 20.8% | +1.9% |
| Other (specify) | 22.4% | 14.0% | 10.9% | -3.1% |
| Personal loan (excluding motor vehicle loan) | 27.7% | 28.3% | 29.1% | 0.8% |
| Revolving credit facility (includes credit card, store card, Gem Visa/Q Card, etc) | 7.2% | 9.1% | 9.7% | 0.5% |

Median presenting debt amount for each loan type

| | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--------------|
| Credit card | \$2,925.00 | \$3,048.78 | \$3,000.00 | -\$48.78 |
| Credit sale of goods or service (sometimes called hire purchase or rent-to-own) | \$1,555.32 | \$1,421.90 | \$1,628.42 | +\$206.52 |
| Debt consolidation loan | \$12,000.00 | \$10,000.00 | \$9,000.00 | -\$1,000.00 |
| High cost loan (annual interest rate >50%, including payday loan) | \$1,153.43 | \$1,200.12 | \$1,397.42 | +\$197.30 |
| Home loan | \$119,317.03 | \$132,908.52 | \$162,733.09 | +\$29,824.57 |
| Motor vehicle loan | \$9,000.00 | \$9,509.32 | \$10,001.00 | +\$491.68 |
| Other (specify) | \$2,000.34 | \$1,879.73 | \$1,518.69 | -\$361.04 |
| Personal loan (excluding motor vehicle loan) | \$3,077.88 | \$3,287.57 | \$3,326.26 | +\$38.69 |
| Revolving credit facility (includes credit card, store card, Gem Visa/Q Card, etc) | \$2,272.43 | \$2,000.34 | \$2,099.43 | +\$99.09 |

Appendix A part three: Demographics

Dependent Children

At a glance

- The median weekly income for whānau with one child in 2023 was \$799.66, which was a \$73.94 increase from 2022.
- Whānau with four or more children had the highest weekly expenditure as a percentage of weekly income at 105.8 percent in 2023.
- Whānau with four or more children continued to have the highest median debt, at \$19,203.68 in 2023.

Summary

This section examines trends in income, expenditure, and debt for whānau with dependent children. In 2023, the median weekly income for whānau with one child was \$799.66, which was a \$73.94 increase from 2022. Of the clients that had been noted as having children or not, 71 percent did have children.

Whānau with four or more children struggled most in 2023, with the highest weekly deficit of all family sizes with dependent children. There was also a higher increase in whānau in this category visiting financial mentors than any other whānau size. Whānau with four or more children also had a higher median number of debts than all other whānau sizes, with five. While the median weekly income for this group was highest, at \$1,162.63, the increase between 2022 and 2023 was slightly lower than for whānau with three children.

The total weekly expenditure as a percentage of weekly income increased for all whānau sizes except for whānau with one child. In 2023, there was a decrease, or no change, for all whānau sizes for debt expenditure. Meanwhile, expenditure on essentials varied across whānau sizes.

Total weekly expenditure as a percentage of weekly income (dependent children)

| Number of children | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-----------------------|--------|--------|--------|--------|
| No children | 107.2% | 107.3% | 107.7% | +0.4% |
| One child | 106.3% | 105.7% | 104.7% | -1.1% |
| Two children | 106.9% | 104.2% | 104.8% | +0.6% |
| Three children | 105.5% | 103.9% | 105.4% | +1.5% |
| Four or more children | 103.0% | 102.6% | 105.8% | +3.2% |

Factors to consider when analysing this data

According to StatsNZ child poverty statistics for the year ending June 2023, there was no change in outcomes for the primary measures of child poverty in Aotearoa. This showed that 12.6 percent of children were living in income poverty, where their household received less than 50 percent of the median household equivalised disposable income before housing costs (Stats NZ, 2024). Additionally, it found there were increases in the percentage of children living in material hardship, where their household was going without things they needed.

The Child Poverty Reduction Act (2018) set the goal to halve child poverty and reduce it to 10 percent of children over ten years. While in 2022 the Child Poverty Monitor signalled that Aotearoa was on track to reach these targets, the StatsNZ data (Stats NZ, 2024) for 2023 shows no further improvement (Child Poverty Monitor, 2022).

All children should have access to the equipment that is necessary for school without their whānau getting into debt. Another common source of debt for whānau with children are loans for vehicle related costs. Vehicle loans are a regularly raised frustration for financial mentors because of regular irresponsible lending. Whānau with children also struggle with the cost of petrol and vehicle repairs. For most parents, having a car is essential for transporting their children and therefore, despite the costs, it is often a priority for many whānau.

Income

Whānau with children had higher incomes but also higher median debt amounts than whānau without children in 2023. This is a continuation of the trends across 2021 and 2022. The increases in incomes for whānau with children signals that targeted support is reaching whānau with children.

Overall, incomes increased at a higher rate between 2022 and 2023 than between the previous years for whānau with one child and whānau with three children. Incomes also increased at a higher rate for those without children. Meanwhile, whānau with two or four plus children experienced less of an increase in income than in previous years.

Median weekly client income by number of dependent children

| Number of children | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-----------------------|----------|----------|------------|----------|
| No children | \$459.59 | \$489.67 | \$549.5 | +\$59.83 |
| One child | \$674.27 | \$725.72 | \$799.66 | +\$73.94 |
| Two children | \$787.83 | \$878.42 | \$945.89 | +\$67.47 |
| Three children | \$893.82 | \$966.71 | \$1,061.61 | +\$94.90 |
| Four or more children | \$962.20 | 1,071.37 | \$1,162.63 | +\$91.26 |

Expenditure

Material hardship can be categorised into four related types – basic expense hardship, food insecurity, housing hardship and medical hardship (Schenck-Fontaine & Ryan, 2022). These are particularly integral for the wellbeing of children. While we cannot yet report on medical hardship, we can look at basic expenses, food and housing expenditure across whānau sizes. This section shows data on expenditure for whānau with children. Across all whānau sizes, except for whānau with one child, the total weekly deficit as a percentage of weekly income increased in 2023.

Whānau with four children had the greatest increase in weekly deficit. Larger whānau have more costs, and this is reflected in the data as expenditure for whānau with four or more children increased across almost all categories. The only exception was the slight decrease in electricity spend. There was also no change in expenditure on debt repayments, while for all other whānau sizes expenditure on debt repayments dropped. Whānau with four or more children had the highest weekly expenditure on debt repayments, at 17.3 percent.

Median weekly expenditure on essentials and debt repayments as a percentage of weekly income by number of dependent children

| | | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-------------|-----------------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| | No children | 42.0% | 39.2% | 41.6% | +2.4% |
| ard | One child | 42.2% | 39.7% | 41.5% | +1.8% |
| Rent/board | Two children | 39.6% | 43.2% | 41.5% | -1.7% |
| Rei | Three children | 40.0% | 38.3% | 35.8% | -2.5% |
| | Four or more children | 29.0% | 25.4% | 26.8% | +1.4% |
| | No children | 21.3% | 20.0% | 17.7% | -2.3% |
| es | One child | 21.8% | 20.5% | 19.6% | -0.9% |
| Groceries | Two children | 22.5% | 22.4% | 20.8% | -1.6% |
| ō | Three children | 21.9% | 20.6% | 23.6% | +3.0% |
| | Four or more children | 25.7% | 25.9% | 25.9% | +0.0% |
| | No children | 6.9% | 6.3% | 5.6% | -0.7% |
| ity | One child | 5.4% | 5.6% | 5.1% | -0.5% |
| Electricity | Two children | 5.7% | 5.4% | 5.0% | -0.5% |
| ă | Three children | 5.1% | 4.8% | 4.5% | -0.3% |
| | Four or more children | 4.9% | 5.5% | 5.0% | -0.4% |

| | | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------|-----------------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| | No children | 7.9% | 7.4% | 8.2% | +0.9% |
| | One child | 7.0% | 6.7% | 7.0% | +0.3% |
| Fuel | Two children | 6.0% | 6.7% | 6.1% | -0.5% |
| | Three children | 6.4% | 6.2% | 6.2% | 0.0% |
| | Four or more children | 6.2% | 6.4% | 7.0% | +0.6% |
| | No children | 0.0% | 0.4% | 0.3% | -0.1% |
| Ñ | One child | 0.7% | 0.8% | 0.7% | -0.1% |
| Clothes | Two children | 1.0% | 0.9% | 0.8% | -0.1% |
| | Three children | 1.0% | 0.7% | 0.9% | +0.2% |
| | Four or more children | 0.9% | 0.9% | 1.0% | +0.1% |
| | No children | 15.7% | 15.3% | 14.0% | -1.3% |
| ment | One child | 15.5% | 16.1% | 14.9% | -1.2% |
| Debt repayment | Two children | 17.8% | 16.8% | 15.4% | -1.4% |
| Debt | Three children | 18.8% | 16.5% | 14.9% | -1.6% |
| | Four or more children | 18.4% | 17.3% | 17.3% | 0.0% |

Debt

There were increases in the number of whānau with debt in each category in 2023, in line with the overall increase in clients seeing financial mentors and correlating increase in debts. The category with the biggest increase in clients is whānau with four or more children. The median number of debts remained the same as in 2022, with most whānau sizes at a median of four debts. The exception is whānau with four or more children who had a median of five debts again in 2023.

While in 2022 there were decreases in the median amount of debt for several whānau sizes, in 2023 the median amount of debt increased across all whānau sizes. Whānau with three children had a significant increase of \$3,146.80 to a median of \$18,987.97. Meanwhile whānau with four or more children and whānau with no children had the smallest increases. Despite the smaller increase, whānau with four or more children continued to have the highest median debt in 2023.

Median total presenting debt amount for clients by number of dependent children (Includes home loans)

| Number of children | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-----------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| No children | \$10,988.43 | \$11,540.92 | \$11,744.69 | +\$203.77 |
| One child | \$12,460.88 | \$13,289.42 | \$14,087.62 | +\$798.20 |
| Two children | \$16,083.22 | \$15,345.70 | \$15,758.27 | +\$412.57 |
| Three children | \$17,032.73 | \$15,841.17 | \$18,987.97 | +\$3,146.80 |
| Four or more children | \$17,934.64 | \$19,131.13 | \$19,203.68 | +\$72.55 |

Regions

At a glance

- Auckland had the highest weekly deficit, with weekly expenditure as a percentage of weekly income at 112.23 percent. Debt repayments made up 18.7 percent of expenditure.
- While most regions had a decrease in expenditure on fuel, Auckland drove up the overall fuel expenditure in Client Voices.
- Auckland drove up the median amount of debt, with a median of \$18,222.05.

Summary

This section examines trends in income, expenditure and debt across regions in Aotearoa. In 2023, Auckland appeared to struggle most with the highest total weekly expenditure as a percentage of income, at 112.2 percent. Auckland also drove the increase in expenditure on fuel, while almost all other regions had a decrease. Whānau in Auckland also drove the increased amount of debt for whānau in 2023, at a median of \$18,222.05 debt per client case.

Overall, the regions with the highest incomes were Gisborne and Auckland, with Gisborne having a particularly large increase in income and bringing it into the position of highest income region.

It is important to note there are three regions with small sample sizes which are therefore excluded from general comparative commentary, due to potential inaccuracy. These regions are Marlborough, Tasman and West Coast. These regions are still included in the graphs, but noted as low sample size regions.

Total weekly expenditure as percentage of weekly income (regions)

| Region | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------------|--------|--------|--------|--------|
| Auckland | 110.5% | 109.7% | 112.2% | +2.5% |
| Bay of Plenty | 102.9% | 101.2% | 97.8% | -3.4% |
| Canterbury | 107.5% | 106.3% | 103.3% | -3.0% |
| Gisborne | 109.4% | 104.6% | 102.2% | -2.5% |
| Hawke's Bay | 107.2% | 105.8% | 106.5% | +0.7% |
| Manawatū / Whanganui | 98.2% | 103.1% | 101.8% | -1.3% |
| Marlborough* | 100.6% | 102.4% | 101.7% | -0.7% |
| Nelson | 101.4% | 99.9% | 101.4% | +1.5% |
| Northland | 103.9% | 102.9% | 103.3% | +0.4% |
| Otago | 107.4% | 106.1% | 106.2% | +0.1% |
| Southland | 96.4% | 100.6% | 100.4% | -0.2% |
| Taranaki | 102.1% | 103.6% | 100.6% | -3.0% |
| Tasman* | 118.2% | 127.1% | 119.8% | -7.3% |
| Waikato | 104.3% | 101.4% | 100.9% | -0.5% |
| Wellington | 106.5% | 99.6% | 101.2% | +1.6% |
| West Coast* | 96.7% | 108.5% | 120.4% | +11.9% |

^{*}low sample size for Marlborough, Tasman and West Coast

Income

In 2023, the regions with the biggest income increases were Southland and Gisborne. The regions with the highest incomes overall were Gisborne and Auckland. The regions with the lowest incomes were Taranaki and Hawke's Bay. Hawke's Bay, Bay of Plenty and Northland had the smallest increases in income compared to other regions.

Median weekly client income by region

| Region | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------------|----------|----------|----------|-----------|
| Auckland | \$723.37 | \$790.68 | \$829.41 | +\$38.73 |
| Bay of Plenty | \$571.39 | \$687.74 | \$709.62 | +\$21.88 |
| Canterbury | \$635.14 | \$663.11 | \$753.02 | +\$89.91 |
| Gisborne | \$650.00 | \$722.81 | \$839.37 | +\$116.56 |
| Hawke's Bay | \$577.25 | \$659.20 | \$695.54 | +\$36.34 |
| Manawatū / Whanganui | \$587.59 | \$662.62 | \$741.76 | +\$79.14 |
| Marlborough* | \$625.46 | \$648.10 | \$692.11 | +\$44.01 |
| Nelson | \$645.36 | \$758.84 | \$799.52 | +\$40.68 |
| Northland | \$598.14 | \$670.10 | \$704.37 | +\$34.27 |
| Otago | \$632.90 | \$689.19 | \$753.56 | +\$64.37 |
| Southland | \$558.73 | \$560.70 | \$726.32 | +\$165.62 |
| Taranaki | \$584.92 | \$637.98 | \$698.71 | +\$60.73 |
| Tasman* | \$415.41 | \$496.17 | \$551.72 | +\$55.55 |
| Waikato | \$643.29 | \$675.48 | \$717.24 | +\$41.76 |
| Wellington | \$645.38 | \$670.39 | \$755.96 | +\$85.57 |
| West Coast* | \$538.97 | \$452.10 | \$603.19 | +\$151.09 |

^{*}low sample size for Marlborough, Tasman and West Coast

Expenditure

Auckland had the highest median deficit as a percentage of weekly income in 2023. For Auckland, weekly expenditure as a percentage of weekly income was at 112.2 percent. Auckland also had the biggest increase in deficit in 2023 compared to all other regions with a decent sample size. The Bay of Plenty was the only region not in a weekly deficit, with 97.8 percent of weekly income going out.

Rent

Overall, the trends were reasonably stable for larger regions, except for the significant rent or board expenditure drop for the Bay of Plenty. There was an even split between regions with an increase and decrease in expenditure on rent. However, the Gisborne region had a big increase in expenditure on rent or board. Auckland, Manawatu, Otago and Taranaki also had slight increases. Meanwhile, Canterbury, Wellington, Hawke's Bay and Waikato had slight decreases.

Rent expenditure as a percentage of weekly income (regions)

| Region | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| Auckland | 33.9% | 30.8% | 32.2% | +1.4% |
| Bay of Plenty | 39.9% | 39.6% | 33.2% | -6.4% |
| Canterbury | 38.9% | 38.2% | 36.5% | -1.7% |
| Gisborne | 26.2% | 19.5% | 23.1% | +3.6% |
| Hawke's Bay | 24.9% | 30.6% | 29.7% | -0.9% |
| Manawatū / Whanganui | 36.3% | 38.8% | 40.0% | +1.2% |
| Marlborough* | 32.8% | 34.3% | 43.3% | +9.0% |
| Nelson | 42.7% | 40.9% | 40.9% | 0.0% |
| Northland | 38.2% | 35.9% | 36.6% | +0.8% |
| Otago | 45.0% | 44.3% | 45.9% | +1.6% |
| Southland | 36.4% | 41.5% | 40.3% | -1.2% |
| Taranaki | 29.6% | 36.4% | 38.6% | +2.2% |
| Tasman* | 53.1% | 45.5% | 38.7% | -6.8% |
| Waikato | 36.8% | 39.2% | 38.2% | -1.0% |
| Wellington | 37.0% | 36.6% | 35.7% | -0.9% |
| West Coast* | 35.5% | 37.9% | 39.3% | +1.4% |

^{*}low sample size for Marlborough, Tasman and West Coast

Groceries

There was an even split between the regions that increased and decreased in expenditure on groceries. The biggest increases were for Canterbury, Wellington, and Bay of Plenty. The highest expenditure for a region with a decent sample size was Hawke's Bay. The lowest grocery expenditure was in Manawatu/Whanganui.

Grocery expenditure as a percentage of weekly income (regions)

| Region | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| Auckland | 20.0% | 18.8% | 19.2% | +0.4% |
| Bay of Plenty | 20.1% | 17.5% | 20.5% | +3.0% |
| Canterbury | 16.8% | 17.7% | 19.3% | +1.6% |
| Gisborne | 21.9% | 17.5% | 18.7% | +1.2% |
| Hawke's Bay | 24.5% | 22.9% | 23.2% | +0.3% |
| Manawatū / Whanganui | 18.9% | 19.9% | 18.1% | -1.8% |
| Marlborough* | 18.2% | 20.6% | 20.9% | +0.3% |
| Nelson | 19.2% | 19.6% | 19.1% | -0.5% |
| Northland | 21.1% | 22.3% | 21.3% | -1.0% |
| Otago | 21.0% | 21.1% | 19.4% | -1.7% |
| Southland | 19.7% | 18.4% | 20.0% | +1.6% |
| Taranaki | 19.1% | 22.1% | 19.4% | -2.8% |
| Tasman* | 36.1% | 30.6% | 29.1% | -1.5% |
| Waikato | 18.6% | 18.9% | 20.3% | +1.4% |
| Wellington | 18.0% | 18.0% | 19.8% | +1.8% |
| West Coast* | 20.5% | 23.9% | 17.5% | -6.4% |

^{*}low sample size for Marlborough, Tasman and West Coast

Electricity

In line with the slight national decrease, most regions had a decrease in expenditure on electricity. The exceptions were Hawke's Bay and Wellington with minor increases. The highest expenditure for regions with a decent sample size were Southland, Otago and Hawke's Bay. South Island regions typically have higher electricity expenditure due to the practical factor of colder weather and therefore greater need for heating (Lilley, 2023).

The regions with the lowest expenditure on electricity were Wellington, Auckland, Nelson and Northland. While Auckland and Northland are somewhat warmer regions, Wellington can be a colder one.

Electricity expenditure as a percentage of weekly income (regions)

| Region | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------------|------|-------|------|--------|
| Auckland | 4.5% | 4.5% | 4.3% | -0.1% |
| Bay of Plenty | 6.1% | 5.6% | 5.3% | -0.4% |
| Canterbury | 6.1% | 6.1% | 5.4% | -0.7% |
| Gisborne | 7.8% | 6.2% | 5.7% | -0.5% |
| Hawke's Bay | 6.1% | 6.1% | 6.3% | +0.2% |
| Manawatū / Whanganui | 6.5% | 5.9% | 5.9% | 0.0% |
| Marlborough* | 6.6% | 6.8% | 7.4% | +0.6% |
| Nelson | 5.4% | 5.7% | 4.8% | -0.9% |
| Northland | 5.2% | 5.6% | 4.8% | -0.8% |
| Otago | 7.0% | 6.9% | 6.6% | -0.2% |
| Southland | 7.0% | 7.2% | 6.8% | -0.4% |
| Taranaki | 6.8% | 6.1% | 5.0% | -1.2% |
| Tasman* | 5.9% | 4.1% | 5.3% | +1.2% |
| Waikato | 6.0% | 6.1% | 5.0% | -1.1% |
| Wellington | 5.5% | 4.7% | 4.8% | +0.1% |
| West Coast* | 6.9% | 11.1% | 7.2% | -3.9% |

^{*}low sample size for Marlborough, Tasman and West Coast

Fuel

Fuel expenditure across Client Voices increased by 1.3 percent in 2023. While most regions had a decrease in expenditure, several large regions had increases. These regions were Auckland, Nelson and Northland. These regions, and in particular Auckland, drove up the overall expenditure on fuel.

Fuel expenditure as a percentage of weekly income (regions)

| Region | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------------|-------|-------|------|--------|
| Auckland | 6.9% | 7.1% | 7.7% | +0.6% |
| Bay of Plenty | 6.4% | 6.6% | 6.2% | -0.4% |
| Canterbury | 7.0% | 7.0% | 6.0% | -1.0% |
| Gisborne | 5.1% | 6.6% | 5.5% | -1.1% |
| Hawke's Bay | 7.8% | 8.7% | 8.1% | -0.6% |
| Manawatū / Whanganui | 6.0% | 6.9% | 6.1% | -0.8% |
| Marlborough* | 6.8% | 7.4% | 6.7% | -0.7% |
| Nelson | 5.7% | 4.9% | 5.9% | +0.9% |
| Northland | 6.0% | 6.7% | 6.8% | +0.1% |
| Otago | 7.2% | 6.6% | 6.2% | -0.3% |
| Southland | 5.5% | 7.1% | 6.6% | -0.5% |
| Taranaki | 6.1% | 6.4% | 6.0% | -0.4% |
| Tasman* | 12.0% | 11.2% | 9.1% | -2.1% |
| Waikato | 6.0% | 6.8% | 6.3% | -0.5% |
| Wellington | 6.4% | 6.4% | 5.8% | -0.6% |
| West Coast* | 6.0% | 10.7% | 7.1% | -3.6% |

^{*}low sample size for Marlborough, Tasman and West Coast

Debt repayments

Across most regions, expenditure on debt repayments decreased. The exceptions were the Bay of Plenty, Hawke's Bay, Nelson and Southland with small increases. The highest expenditure on debt repayments were in Gisborne and Auckland, while the regions with the lowest debt repayment expenditure were Otago, Nelson, and Wellington.

Debt repayment expenditure as a percentage of weekly income (regions)

| Region | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| Auckland | 19.9% | 18.9% | 18.7% | -0.3% |
| Bay of Plenty | 15.7% | 15.0% | 15.2% | +0.2% |
| Canterbury | 15.9% | 15.0% | 13.8% | -1.2% |
| Gisborne | 21.6% | 21.6% | 19.1% | -2.5% |
| Hawke's Bay | 16.0% | 14.9% | 15.7% | +0.8% |
| Manawatū / Whanganui | 15.2% | 16.6% | 14.8% | -1.9% |
| Marlborough* | 9.7% | 12.4% | 9.2% | -3.2% |
| Nelson | 13.0% | 9.5% | 10.8% | +1.3% |
| Northland | 16.3% | 16.4% | 14.3% | -2.1% |
| Otago | 14.0% | 14.1% | 11.7% | -2.5% |
| Southland | 16.3% | 14.3% | 14.7% | +0.4% |
| Taranaki | 13.8% | 13.9% | 13.5% | -0.4% |
| Tasman* | 7.2% | 13.7% | 8.3% | -5.4% |
| Waikato | 17.6% | 15.5% | 14.3% | -1.3% |
| Wellington | 15.5% | 13.4% | 11.7% | -1.7% |
| West Coast* | 7.6% | 22.4% | 22.3% | -0.1% |

^{*}low sample size for Marlborough, Tasman and West Coast

Debt

Whānau in Auckland drove the increased amount of debt for whānau in 2023, at \$18,222.05 median amount of debt per client case. While in both 2021 and 2022 Auckland had the highest median amount of debt per client case, in 2023 Gisborne overtook Auckland with a median amount of \$20,801.15 debt per client case. Gisborne had the greatest increase in the median amount of debt, with a \$7,345.55 increase from 2022 while simultaneously experiencing a drop in the total number of debts and clients for the region. This indicates that those clients in Gisborne faced increase debt stress.

Median total presenting debt amount for clients by region

| Region | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------------|-------------|-------------|--------------|--------------|
| Auckland | \$18,005.41 | \$17,233.61 | \$ 18,222.05 | +\$988.44 |
| Bay of Plenty | \$11,224.65 | \$12,336.78 | \$13,778.33 | +\$1,441.55 |
| Canterbury | \$14,006.32 | \$15,655.56 | \$15,253.70 | -\$401.86 |
| Gisborne | \$8,332.88 | \$13,455.60 | \$20,801.15 | +\$7,345.55 |
| Hawke's Bay | \$14,581.58 | \$13,775.71 | \$12,851.42 | -\$924.29 |
| Manawatū / Whanganui | \$12,781.40 | \$15,219.84 | \$14,602.26 | -\$617.58 |
| Marlborough* | \$5,709.00 | \$11,000.00 | \$10,866.24 | -\$133.76 |
| Nelson | \$10,352.05 | \$7,912.05 | \$10,300.00 | +\$2,387.95 |
| Northland | \$11,222.68 | \$11,461.30 | \$10,626.39 | -\$834.91 |
| Otago | \$9,312.22 | \$10,891.72 | \$10,649.17 | -\$242.55 |
| Southland | \$11,201.29 | \$12,967.17 | \$12,509.98 | -\$457.19 |
| Taranaki | \$11,100.62 | \$12,097.30 | \$11,653.69 | -\$443.61 |
| Tasman* | \$7,355.50 | \$7,008.57 | \$3,305.00 | -\$3,703.57 |
| Waikato | \$11,026.73 | \$11,313.80 | \$11,055.99 | -\$257.81 |
| Wellington | \$11,126.16 | \$12,609.28 | \$11,621.04 | -\$988.24 |
| West Coast* | \$9,099.37 | \$12,294.40 | \$ 35,910.82 | +\$23,616.42 |

^{*}low sample size for Marlborough, Tasman and West Coast

Age Range

At a glance

- Those in the 18 to 25 age group had the lowest income increase, of \$23.90, between 2022 and 2023.
- The 46 to 65 age group had the biggest weekly deficit, with expenditure 108.5 percent of income.
- Clients aged 36 to 45 had the highest median amount of debt per case in 2023, at \$17,474.86.

Summary

This section analyses income, expenditure, and debt data for age ranges. Financial mentors typically work with clients of any age over 18. A small number of services also work alongside youth support organisations where there is a cross-over working with young people.

Across all age groups, as with the national level data, incomes increased in 2023. Expenditure as a percentage of income also increased across all age groups in 2023, with the highest weekly deficit as a percentage of weekly income for the 46 to 65 age group. The median debt increased for the 26 to 35, 36 to 45 and 46 to 65 age groups.

Total weekly expenditure as percentage of total weekly income by age group

| Age range | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-----------|--------|--------|--------|--------|
| 18 - 25 | 99.0% | 97.1% | 98.2% | +1.1% |
| 26 - 35 | 103.0% | 103.7% | 106.0% | +2.3% |
| 36 - 45 | 106.1% | 104.9% | 106.9% | +2.0% |
| 46 - 65 | 111.8% | 108.3% | 108.5% | +0.2% |
| Over 65 | 103.7% | 102.4% | 103.4% | +1.0% |

Income

Weekly incomes increased for all age ranges in 2023, with those between 46 and 65 having the biggest increase of \$77.74. Those in the 18 to 25 age group had the lowest increase in weekly income, of \$23.90, and the second lowest weekly income, with only the over-65 age group having a lower income.

The over-65 age bracket had the second smallest increase in income between 2022 and 2023 and remained the age group with the lowest income. This small increase is likely

due to the majority of people in this age group receiving New Zealand Superannuation which is subject to the standard increase at the Annual General Adjustment in April of around 5 percent in line with inflation or average wage growth (Ministry of Social Development, 2024).

An assumption often made about those in the over-65 age group is that they are more likely to have savings, so hardship might look different for them. While this is typically true, financial mentors have noted that their clients in the over-65 age group may not have the luxury of savings, due to spending much of their life in financial hardship.

Median weekly client income by age range

| Age range | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|
| 18 - 25 | \$595.35 | \$670.92 | \$694.82 | +\$23.90 |
| 26 - 35 | \$716.27 | \$801.14 | \$844.62 | +\$43.48 |
| 36 - 45 | \$737.66 | \$800.18 | \$873.88 | +\$73.70 |
| 46 - 65 | \$524.07 | \$580.56 | \$658.30 | +\$77.74 |
| Over 65 | \$527.33 | \$541.12 | \$565.94 | +\$24.82 |

Expenditure

Total expenditure as a percentage of total weekly income increased across all age groups. The 46 to 65 age group had the biggest weekly deficit, with expenditure at 108.46 percent of income. This was a continuation of the trend from previous years, with this age group consistently having the largest weekly deficit. Those in the 26 to 35 age group had the biggest increase in weekly deficit between 2022 and 2023, with an increase of 2.29 percent to 105.99 percent. All age groups except for the 18 to 25 group were in a weekly deficit.

Expenditure on essentials

The over 65 age group had the highest expenditure on rent or board in 2023, at 42.1 percent of weekly income. Meanwhile, the lowest expenditure on rent was for the 18 to 25 age group at 29.4 percent of weekly income. The highest expenditure on groceries in 2023 was for the 26 to 35 age group, at 21 percent of weekly income. The lowest spending was for the 18 to 15 age group, at 18.5 percent of weekly income.

Electricity expenditure decreased across all age groups. The highest expenditure was for the 46 to 65 age group at 5.9 percent, while the lowest expenditure was for the 18 to 25 and 26 to 35 age groups both at 4.8 percent. Fuel expenditure decreased from 2023 across all age groups, except for the 18 to 25 age group. The highest expenditure on fuel was for the 18 to 25 age group, at 7.9 percent of income. Meanwhile, the lowest fuel expenditure was seen in the 36 to 45 age group.

Expenditure on debt repayments

This decreased for all age groups, except the 46 to 65 age group, which had a 0.57 percent increase. The highest percentage of income going to debt repayments was for the 46 to 65 age group, and the lowest for the 18 to 25 age group. The biggest decrease was for the over 65 age group, with a 3.66 percent drop.

Median weekly expenditure on essentials and debt repayments as a percentage of weekly income by age group

| | | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-------------|---------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| | 18 - 25 | 31.3% | 28.7% | 29.4% | +0.7% |
| ard | 26 - 35 | 34.4% | 33.2% | 34.4% | +1.2% |
| Rent/board | 36 - 45 | 38.0% | 37.7% | 35.7% | -2.0% |
| Rei | 46 - 65 | 44.3% | 42.5% | 40.4% | -2.1% |
| | Over 65 | 40.3% | 43.3% | 42.1% | -1.3% |
| | 18 - 25 | 19.5% | 20.7% | 18.5% | -2.2% |
| es | 26 - 35 | 20.4% | 18.2% | 21.0% | +2.8% |
| Groceries | 36 - 45 | 19.7% | 18.3% | 20.3% | +2.0% |
| Ū | 46 - 65 | 18.5% | 20.0% | 20.0% | 0.0% |
| | Over 65 | 18.7% | 18.4% | 20.8% | +2.4% |
| | 18 - 25 | 5.8% | 4.9% | 4.8% | -0.2% |
| ity | 26 - 35 | 5.3% | 5.2% | 4.8% | -0.4% |
| Electricity | 36 - 45 | 5.9% | 5.3% | 5.0% | -0.3% |
| ă | 46 - 65 | 6.4% | 5.9% | 5.9% | 0.0% |
| | Over 65 | 5.9% | 7.1% | 5.8% | -1.4% |
| | 18 - 25 | 7.7% | 7.1% | 7.9% | +0.8% |
| | 26 - 35 | 6.4% | 7.1% | 6.7% | -0.4% |
| Fuel | 36 - 45 | 6.1% | 6.9% | 6.4% | -0.5% |
| | 46 - 65 | 6.7% | 7.6% | 6.8% | -0.8% |
| | Over 65 | 6.1% | 7.2% | 6.7% | -0.5% |

| | | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------|---------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| | 18 - 25 | 0.9% | 0.7% | 0.6% | -0.15% |
| Ñ | 26 - 35 | 0.7% | 0.7% | 0.7% | -0.02% |
| Clothes | 36 - 45 | 0.7% | 0.6% | 0.6% | +0.02% |
| J | 46 - 65 | 0.4% | 0.6% | 0.6% | -0.05% |
| | Over 65 | 0.4% | 0.4% | 0.4% | +0.05% |
| | 18 - 25 | 14.3% | 14.2% | 11.4% | -2.8% |
| ment | 26 - 35 | 16.8% | 16.5% | 15.2% | -1.4% |
| Debt repayment | 36 - 45 | 16.8% | 15.7% | 15.5% | -0.2% |
| | 46 - 65 | 18.0% | 16.5% | 17.1% | +0.6% |
| | Over 65 | 17.6% | 16.0% | 12.3% | -3.7% |

Debt

Clients aged 36 to 45 had the highest median amount of debt per case in 2023, at \$17,474.86. The amount of debt for this age group also rose more than all other age groups between 2021 and 2022. Clients in this age group have had the highest amount of debt per case for 2021, 2022 and 2023.

Those in the over 65 age group had the lowest amount of debt per case, at \$6,428.83. This was the most substantial drop from between 2022 and 2023 of all age groups.

Median total presenting debt amount for clients by age range'

| Age range | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-----------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| 18 - 25 | \$8,867.27 | \$9,177.51 | \$7,478.98 | -\$1,698.53 |
| 26 - 35 | \$14,515.46 | \$14,729.79 | \$14,988.54 | +\$258.75 |
| 36 - 45 | \$15,192.40 | \$16,162.78 | \$17,474.86 | +\$1,312.08 |
| 46 - 65 | \$13,421.51 | \$13,792.27 | \$14,976.47 | +\$1,184.20 |
| Over 65 | \$8,933.47 | \$9,548.00 | \$6,428.83 | -\$3,119.17 |

Zooming in on young people

In the last report, we noted key issues for young people, in the under-18 age group. The sample size for this age group remained too small to include in these tables for 2023. However, there were a couple of notable trends that we will continue to observe.

Income for the under-18 age group remained low, although there was a significant increase in 2023, to a median weekly income of \$615.62. The low income indicates that a high number is either on a benefit or potentially in work that is part-time and poorly paid. At times, some in the under-18 age group are employed under training or starting out on wages that are lower even than the minimum wage. There is no minimum wage for employees under the age of 16, and young employees aged 16 to 19 can be paid the starting-out wage if it applies, which was \$18.16 per hour in 2023 (Ministry of Business, Innovation & Employment, 2023).

The median amount of debt for young clients significantly increased to \$10,347.37, while the median number of debts remained the same as in 2021 and 2022 at three. Typically, lenders do not lend to the under-18 age group because contracts with minors are not legally binding (Ministry of Business, Innovation & Employment, 2023). This means that the only grounds for enforcement of contracts with minors are based on whether the contract was fair and reasonable. Further, it is unlikely that any debt is affordable for this age group because as identified above, the incomes for this age group were especially low.

Financial mentors reported that most debts for this age group are typically owed to government departments. In particular, financial mentors mentioned that debts were often owed to the Ministry of Social Development (MSD) and in relation to moving houses or being penalised while in emergency or transitional housing. See pages 69 to 71 of the 2023 FinCap Voices report 2023 for more detail (Rutherford-Busck, 2023).

Gender

At a glance

- Women had the highest weekly incomes of all genders at \$810.14, which was an increase from 2022.
- Men had the highest total percentage of income being spent each week, at 109.5 percent.
- The median amount of debt for women was \$14,185.67 in 2023, which was higher than for men.

Summary

Women remained much more likely to be visiting a financial mentor than men. While in 2022 there were more than twice as many women with debt working with a financial mentor, in 2023 there was an equal increase in the number of men and women visiting financial mentors. However, women were twice as likely to see financial mentors than men. Visiting a financial mentoring service is typically a sign that hardship is currently being

experienced or is expected. This indicates that women are experiencing particularly high levels of financial hardship.

Women had higher incomes than men in 2023. This contributed to the weekly deficit for women being slightly smaller than men, despite women having a higher median debt amount. However, both men and women remained in a weekly deficit. Men were in a higher weekly deficit, with expenditure at 109.47 of their weekly income. While the median expenditure as a percentage of weekly income decreased a little for men, it increased by 1.8 percent for women.

The number of gender-diverse clients recorded in Client Voices remained low across the three years of reporting, with a small drop in 2023. Further analysis is needed to ensure that reporting can reflect trends accurately.

Total weekly expenditure as a percentage of weekly income by gender

| Age range | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-----------------|--------|--------|--------|--------|
| Female | 104.2% | 102.9% | 104.7% | +1.8% |
| Male | 110.2% | 110.1% | 109.5% | -0.6% |
| Gender diverse* | 90.0% | 119.6% | 114.0% | -5.7% |

^{*}low sample size for gender diverse clients

Income

In 2023, women had the highest weekly incomes of all genders at \$810.14, which was an increase of \$61.87 from 2022. Men also had an increase in income from 2022, to \$613.47 in 2023. Meanwhile, gender diverse clients had a drastic drop in median income, to \$528.19 a week in 2023.

A key factor for the higher incomes of women, is that they are more likely to be the carer for a whānau, and therefore are receiving the government support available for whānau with children.

Median weekly client income by gender

| Age range | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-----------------|----------|----------|----------|-----------|
| Female | \$672.12 | \$748.27 | \$810.14 | +\$61.87 |
| Male | \$613.35 | \$669.60 | \$528.19 | -\$141.41 |
| Gender diverse* | \$515.99 | \$550.60 | \$613.47 | +\$62.87 |

^{*}low sample size for gender diverse clients

Expenditure

Men had the highest total percentage of income being spent each week, at 109.47 percent, a slight decrease from 2022. Women had a slightly lower total expenditure as a percentage of income to men, but also remained in deficit with expenditure at 104.70 percent of weekly income.

Both men and women had a decrease in expenditure on rent and spent the same amount on clothing. Men had a higher expenditure on on rent or board, and fuel. Meanwhile, women had a higher expenditure on groceries and electricity, and a slightly higher expenditure on debt repayments.

Gender diverse clients experienced a decrease in expenditure on clothing and fuel but increases across all other expenses. The biggest increases were for rent or board and debt repayments.

Median weekly expenditure on essentials and debt repayments as a percentage of weekly income by gender

| | | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-------------|-----------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| ard | Female | 36.9% | 37.2% | 35.3% | -1.9% |
| Rent/board | Male | 38.4% | 40.3% | 38.9% | -1.4% |
| Rei | Gender diverse* | 28.7% | 31.7% | 50.0% | +18.3% |
| es | Female | 21.6% | 19.6% | 19.4% | -0.2% |
| Groceries | Male | 18.4% | 19.5% | 19.1% | -0.4% |
| Ū | Gender diverse* | 18.0% | 22.8% | 24.0% | +1.2% |
| ity | Female | 5.9% | 5.6% | 5.2% | -0.4% |
| Electricity | Male | 5.8% | 5.4% | 5.1% | -0.3% |
| ä | Gender diverse* | 3.3% | 4.1% | 4.9% | +0.8% |
| | Female | 6.8% | 6.3% | 5.8% | -0.4% |
| Fuel | Male | 7.7% | 7.4% | 8.2% | +0.7% |
| | Gender diverse* | 7.1% | 8.2% | 6.6% | -1.7% |
| S | Female | 6.8% | 6.3% | 5.8% | -0.4% |
| Clothes | Male | 7.7% | 7.4% | 8.2% | +0.7% |
| | Gender diverse* | 7.1% | 8.2% | 6.6% | -1.7% |

| | | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-----------|-----------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| nent | Female | 16.7% | 15.9% | 15.2% | -0.7% |
| repayment | Male | 17.1% | 16.8% | 15.1% | -1.7% |
| Debt | Gender diverse* | 10.5% | 9.1% | 14.5% | +5.4% |

^{*}low sample size for gender diverse clients

Debt

While women had a higher income than men in 2023, they also had a slightly higher median debt amount. The median amount of debt for women was \$14,185.67 in 2023, which was an increase from 2022. Meanwhile, men had a median debt amount of \$14,032.18. Gender diverse clients had a decrease in median debt, to \$6,765.47 per client case.

Median total presenting debt amount for clients by gender'

| Age range | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-----------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| Female | \$13,001.09 | \$13,783.17 | \$14,185.67 | +\$402.50 |
| Male | \$13,472.36 | \$13,431.57 | \$14,032.18 | +\$600.61 |
| Gender diverse* | \$9,450.00 | \$11,442.54 | \$6,765.47 | -\$4,677.07 |

^{*}low sample size for gender diverse clients

Ethnicity

At a glance

- Māori had a lower income than Pākehā, a continued trend from previous years.
- Samoan clients stood out as being supported more by financial mentors and having had an increase in debt.
- Middle Eastern clients stood out for having a big increase in income, and simultaneously one of highest total expenditures.

Summary

Māori had a lower overall expenditure as a percentage of income than Pākehā. Both Māori and Pākehā clients had a decrease in expenditure of about 2 percent from 2022. Māori had

a lower income than Pākehā, a continued trend from previous years. Samoan clients stood out as being supported more by financial mentors and having had an increase in debt.

Middle Eastern clients stood out for having a big increase in income, and simultaneously one of the highest total expenditures. Middle Eastern clients also had by far the lowest expenditure on debt repayments. Overall expenditure for these clients was driven by groceries and fuel, and other expenditure that is not tracked in this report.

FinCap does not have the expertise to provide the context or reasons behind trends in the ethnicity data. We provide this data as a direct report from Client Voices and as a tool for those that do have the expertise to use.

Median total expenditure as a percentage of median weekly income by ethnicity

| Ethnicity | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------------------|--------|--------|--------|--------|
| African* | 112.0% | 107.6% | 114.5% | +7.0% |
| Chinese* | 122.7% | 109.4% | 137.7% | +28.3% |
| Cook Island Māori | 109.6% | 105.7% | 108.0% | +2.3% |
| Fijian | 106.6% | 114.6% | 120.2% | +5.6% |
| Indian | 113.1% | 109.9% | 107.5% | -2.4% |
| Latin American / Hispanic* | 99.5% | 106.1% | 101.9% | -4.2% |
| Middle Eastern | 121.7% | 110.5% | 112.3% | +1.8% |
| Māori | 101.9% | 100.3% | 102.4% | +2.1% |
| NZ European / Pākehā | 105.1% | 104.0% | 106.5% | +2.5% |
| Niuean* | 104.3% | 96.6% | 100.4% | +3.7% |
| Other | 108.8% | 100.7% | 109.3% | +8.6% |
| Other Asian* | 112.2% | 104.1% | 99.7% | -4.4% |
| Other European | 111.3% | 101.8% | 102.0% | +0.2% |
| Other pacific | 107.7% | 107.1% | 100.0% | -7.1% |
| Samoan | 111.6% | 109.9% | 115.3% | +5.4% |
| Southeast Asian | 128.1% | 88.4% | 110.4% | +21.9% |
| Tongan | 108.5% | 109.4% | 111.9% | +2.5% |

^{*}low sample size for African, Chinese, Latin American/Hispanic, Niuean, Other Asian

Income

In 2023, as in 2021 and 2022, Māori had a lower median income than Pākehā. The increase in income was smaller in 2023 for Māori than for Pākehā. Across all ethnicities, the highest incomes were for Indian, Samoan, and Tongan clients. The lowest were for Māori, Other Pacific and NZ/European. The biggest increases in income were for Middle Eastern and Cook Island Māori clients and the biggest drop was for other Pacific.

Median weekly client income by ethnicity

| Ethnicity | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------------------|----------|----------|----------|-----------|
| African* | \$854.26 | \$700.00 | \$842.31 | +\$142.31 |
| Chinese* | \$743.75 | \$771.00 | \$605.48 | -\$165.52 |
| Cook Island Māori | \$572.97 | \$673.28 | \$764.42 | +\$91.14 |
| Fijian | \$831.13 | \$850.20 | \$854.14 | +\$3.94 |
| Indian | \$784.17 | \$956.81 | \$953.49 | -\$3.32 |
| Latin American / Hispanic* | \$765.00 | \$831.27 | \$954.66 | +\$123.39 |
| Middle Eastern | \$643.05 | \$716.76 | \$908.44 | +\$191.68 |
| Māori | \$581.80 | \$651.37 | \$700.40 | +\$49.03 |
| NZ European / Pākehā | \$611.03 | \$660.47 | \$717.05 | +\$56.58 |
| Niuean* | \$712.79 | \$837.78 | \$828.87 | -\$8.91 |
| Other | \$696.63 | \$801.21 | \$838.77 | +\$37.56 |
| Other Asian* | \$808.53 | \$955.14 | \$887.19 | -\$67.95 |
| Other European | \$627.15 | \$713.78 | \$729.87 | +\$16.09 |
| Other pacific | \$820.81 | \$904.60 | \$696.22 | -\$208.38 |
| Samoan | \$811.37 | \$896.60 | \$930.13 | +\$33.53 |
| Southeast Asian | \$773.00 | \$800.00 | \$957.68 | +\$157.68 |
| Tongan | \$805.82 | \$876.57 | \$935.06 | +\$58.49 |

^{*}low sample size for African, Chinese, Latin American/Hispanic, Niuean, Other Asian

Expenditure

Overall, Pākehā clients had a higher total weekly expenditure as a percentage of weekly income than Māori clients. Māori had higher expenditure on groceries, electricity, and debt repayments. Māori had an expenditure below the national median expenditure for rent or board, while Pākehā had higher expenditure on rent or board that was above the national median. Māori and Pākehā had a similar percentage of weekly expenditure going to fuel. It is important to keep in mind that incomes for Māori are lower than for Pākehā.

The weekly expenditure as a percentage of weekly income was highest for Samoan, Tongan and Middle Eastern clients in 2023. There were increases in weekly expenditure as a percentage of income across most ethnicities, the biggest increase being for Samoan clients. The only two ethnicities to have a decrease in total weekly expenditure as a percentage of income were Indian and other Pacific clients.

Rent or board

Highest rent expenditure was for Pākehā, other European, and Indian clients. The lowest rent or board expenditure was for Middle Eastern and other Pacific clients. The biggest changes were seen for other Pacific clients with a big drop, and Samoan clients with a significant increase in weekly expenditure on rent or board.

Rent or board expenditure as a percentage of weekly income by ethnicity

| Ethnicity | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| African* | 37.2% | 41.7% | 34.2% | -7.5% |
| Chinese* | 49.3% | 44.7% | 45.0% | +0.3% |
| Cook Island Māori | 33.0% | 33.4% | 29.5% | -3.9% |
| Fijian | 35.8% | 40.0% | 44.2% | +4.1% |
| Indian | 48.5% | 43.6% | 39.3% | -4.2% |
| Latin American / Hispanic* | 49.0% | 45.3% | 46.9% | +1.6% |
| Middle Eastern | 34.1% | 25.6% | 22.4% | -3.2% |
| Māori | 32.3% | 33.2% | 33.6% | +0.4% |
| NZ European / Pākehā | 42.1% | 42.4% | 42.3% | -0.1% |
| Niuean* | 42.1% | 41.0% | 42.7% | +1.7% |
| Other | 44.6% | 39.1% | 39.5% | +0.4% |
| Other Asian* | 38.7% | 35.6% | 38.2% | +2.6% |

| Ethnicity | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-----------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| Other European | 45.3% | 42.1% | 42.6% | +0.5% |
| Other pacific | 26.0% | 34.4% | 23.8% | -10.6% |
| Samoan | 26.8% | 26.0% | 29.6% | +3.6% |
| Southeast Asian | 46.0% | 37.5% | 36.6% | -0.9% |
| Tongan | 31.7% | 28.5% | 25.2% | -3.3% |

^{*}low sample size for African, Chinese, Latin American/Hispanic, Niuean, Other Asian

Groceries

The highest grocery expenditure in 2023 was seen for Middle Eastern and Cook Island Māori clients. Meanwhile, the lowest grocery expenditure was seen for other Pacific and Indian clients. The biggest increase in expenditure on groceries was for Pākehā clients while the biggest drop was seen for other Pacific clients.

Groceries expenditure as a percentage of weekly income by ethnicity

| Ethnicity | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| African* | 17.3% | 23.8% | 21.7% | -2.1% |
| Chinese* | 20.2% | 17.4% | 26.4% | +9.0% |
| Cook Island Māori | 23.5% | 22.3% | 22.2% | 0.0% |
| Fijian | 16.9% | 17.2% | 17.5% | +0.2% |
| Indian | 16.7% | 16.7% | 15.7% | -1.0% |
| Latin American / Hispanic* | 22.1% | 22.9% | 20.6% | -2.3% |
| Middle Eastern | 31.9% | 34.4% | 33.0% | -1.4% |
| Māori | 20.5% | 22.5% | 21.1% | -1.4% |
| NZ European / Pākehā | 19.0% | 18.3% | 20.4% | +2.1% |
| Niuean* | 21.0% | 18.6% | 18.7% | +0.1% |
| Other | 20.8% | 17.1% | 18.8% | +1.7% |
| Other Asian* | 19.7% | 20.4% | 20.0% | -0.4% |

| Ethnicity | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-----------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| Other European | 19.9% | 21.3% | 19.7% | -1.7% |
| Other pacific | 23.4% | 22.5% | 14.3% | -8.3% |
| Samoan | 21.5% | 20.2% | 21.5% | +1.3% |
| Southeast Asian | 18.1% | 16.8% | 15.7% | -1.1% |
| Tongan | 24.8% | 23.1% | 21.7% | -1.4% |

^{*}low sample size for African, Chinese, Latin American/Hispanic, Niuean, Other Asian

Electricity

The highest expenditure on electricity was for Māori, Cook Island Māori and Pākehā clients. Meanwhile, the lowest electricity spend was for Indian, other European, other Pacific, and Samoan clients. There were no significant increases in electricity expenditure, noting only a small decrease across all ethnicities.

Electricity expenditure as a percentage of weekly income by ethnicity

| Ethnicity | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------------------|------|------|------|--------|
| African* | 3.9% | 5.1% | 3.9% | -1.2% |
| Chinese* | 5.1% | 4.7% | 4.7% | 0.0% |
| Cook Island Māori | 5.4% | 5.9% | 5.7% | -0.2% |
| Fijian | 4.2% | 5.8% | 4.6% | -1.2% |
| Indian | 5.2% | 4.1% | 4.1% | 0.0% |
| Latin American / Hispanic* | 5.9% | 5.0% | 4.1% | -0.8% |
| Middle Eastern | 6.6% | 6.8% | 5.0% | -1.8% |
| Māori | 6.7% | 6.3% | 5.6% | -0.7% |
| NZ European / Pākehā | 5.7% | 5.4% | 5.3% | -0.2% |
| Niuean* | 3.7% | 5.3% | 4.4% | -1.0% |
| Other | 5.8% | 5.3% | 4.5% | -0.8% |
| Other Asian* | 3.3% | 3.4% | 4.6% | +1.2% |

| Ethnicity | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-----------------|------|------|------|--------|
| Other European | 5.6% | 5.3% | 4.5% | -0.8% |
| Other pacific | 3.1% | 5.2% | 4.3% | -0.9% |
| Samoan | 4.8% | 4.9% | 4.6% | -0.3% |
| Southeast Asian | 5.6% | 5.0% | 4.3% | -0.8% |
| Tongan | 4.8% | 4.7% | 4.9% | +0.2% |

^{*}low sample size for African, Chinese, Latin American/Hispanic, Niuean, Other Asian

Fuel

The highest expenditure on fuel was seen for Middle Eastern, Tongan and Samoan clients. Meanwhile, the lowest expenditure on fuel was for Indian clients. The biggest increase in fuel expenditure was for Middle Eastern clients, but this was a small rise. The biggest drop in expenditure on fuel was for other Pacific, though this was also small.

Fuel expenditure as a percentage of weekly income by ethnicity

| Ethnicity | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------------------|------|------|-------|--------|
| African* | 5.6% | 8.0% | 6.7% | -1.3% |
| Chinese* | 5.7% | 5.9% | 10.1% | +4.1% |
| Cook Island Māori | 6.3% | 6.9% | 7.3% | +0.4% |
| Fijian | 7.0% | 5.9% | 7.9% | +2.0% |
| Indian | 6.2% | 6.7% | 5.2% | -1.5% |
| Latin American / Hispanic* | 5.2% | 5.3% | 5.0% | -0.3% |
| Middle Eastern | 7.6% | 8.1% | 9.0% | +0.9% |
| Māori | 7.1% | 7.0% | 6.4% | -0.6% |
| NZ European / Pākehā | 5.8% | 6.8% | 6.3% | -0.5% |
| Niuean* | 8.3% | 6.8% | 6.7% | -0.1% |
| Other | 6.5% | 6.6% | 5.6% | -1.0% |
| Other Asian* | 6.2% | 5.0% | 5.9% | +0.9% |

| Ethnicity | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-----------------|------|------|------|--------|
| Other European | 7.5% | 6.4% | 6.3% | -0.2% |
| Other pacific | 7.0% | 8.5% | 7.2% | -1.3% |
| Samoan | 7.2% | 7.8% | 8.7% | +0.9% |
| Southeast Asian | 6.0% | 5.3% | 5.3% | 0.0% |
| Tongan | 7.5% | 9.1% | 8.8% | -0.3% |

^{*}low sample size for African, Chinese, Latin American/Hispanic, Niuean, Other Asian

Clothing

Expenditure for clothing was low across all ethnicities.

Clothing expenditure as a percentage of weekly income by ethnicity

| Ethnicity | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------------------|------|------|------|--------|
| African* | 1.0% | 1.0% | 1.1% | +0.13% |
| Chinese* | 0.8% | 0.6% | 0.8% | +0.19% |
| Cook Island Māori | 1.0% | 0.9% | 0.7% | -0.12% |
| Fijian | 1.1% | 1.1% | 0.9% | -0.24% |
| Indian | 1.2% | 1.1% | 0.6% | -0.46% |
| Latin American / Hispanic* | 1.2% | 0.9% | 0.6% | -0.31% |
| Middle Eastern | 1.5% | 1.4% | 1.3% | -0.09% |
| Māori | 0.4% | 0.3% | 0.3% | -0.02% |
| NZ European / Pākehā | 0.6% | 0.6% | 0.5% | -0.04% |
| Niuean* | 0.7% | 0.5% | 1.0% | +0.48% |
| Other | 0.6% | 0.7% | 0.7% | +0.02% |
| Other Asian* | 0.9% | 1.0% | 0.8% | -0.17% |
| Other European | 0.6% | 0.9% | 0.5% | -0.39% |
| Other pacific | 0.7% | 0.7% | 0.0% | -0.65% |

| Ethnicity | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-----------------|------|------|------|--------|
| Samoan | 0.9% | 1.1% | 1.2% | +0.16% |
| Southeast Asian | 1.3% | 0.4% | 1.0% | +0.58% |
| Tongan | 0.5% | 1.2% | 1.1% | -0.07% |

^{*}low sample size for African, Chinese, Latin American/Hispanic, Niuean, Other Asian

Debt repayments

While there was a decrease in the percentage of weekly income going to debt repayments for both Māori and Pākehā, Māori had a higher weekly expenditure at 14.7 percent of weekly income.

There was a decrease in the percentage of weekly income going to debt repayments across most ethnicities in 2023. Fijian and Samoan clients had the highest percentage of weekly income going to debt repayments. Meanwhile, the lowest debt expenditure by far was for Middle Eastern clients, at 3.4 percent of weekly income. There was an increase in debt repayment expenditure for Indian, Niuean, other European, Samoan, and Southeast Asian clients.

Debt expenditure as a percentage of weekly income by ethnicity

| Ethnicity | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| African* | 18.9% | 15.7% | 13.6% | -2.2% |
| Chinese* | 17.4% | 15.4% | 13.9% | -1.5% |
| Cook Island Māori | 17.2% | 19.0% | 16.9% | -2.1% |
| Fijian | 20.4% | 26.3% | 24.3% | -2.0% |
| Indian | 23.4% | 16.8% | 21.8% | +5.0% |
| Latin American / Hispanic* | 26.2% | 15.9% | 11.0% | -4.9% |
| Middle Eastern | 11.5% | 8.8% | 3.4% | -5.4% |
| Māori | 15.9% | 15.2% | 14.7% | -0.5% |
| NZ European / Pākehā | 14.9% | 14.5% | 13.1% | -1.4% |
| Niuean* | 16.8% | 16.6% | 18.4% | +1.8% |
| Other | 15.5% | 15.8% | 13.0% | -2.8% |

| Ethnicity | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-----------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| Other Asian* | 19.2% | 15.8% | 8.0% | -7.8% |
| Other European | 16.9% | 11.3% | 13.0% | +1.7% |
| Other pacific | 22.0% | 18.0% | 15.7% | -2.3% |
| Samoan | 25.0% | 21.9% | 23.7% | +1.8% |
| Southeast Asian | 32.7% | 10.5% | 18.0% | +7.5% |
| Tongan | 19.9% | 22.5% | 21.4% | -1.1% |

^{*}low sample size for African, Chinese, Latin American/Hispanic, Niuean, Other Asian

Debt

Pākehā clients had a higher amount of debt per client case than Māori clients in 2023. However, while the median debt decreased for Pākehā clients it increased for Māori in 2023. Across all ethnicities, Indian clients again had the highest median debt amount, and in a change from 2022, Samoan clients also had one of the highest median debt amounts. The biggest increase in median debt amount was for Indian clients and other Pacific, the biggest drop was for Tongan and Middle Eastern clients.

Median total presenting debt amount for clients by ethnicity

| Ethnicity | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-------------------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|--------------|
| African* | \$11,050.89 | \$10,477.50 | \$17,581.00 | +\$7,103.50 |
| Chinese* | \$6,311.49 | \$10,408.98 | \$24,091.71 | +\$13,682.73 |
| Cook Island Māori | \$10,869.94 | \$14,968.34 | \$14,558.50 | -\$409.84 |
| Fijian | \$14,477.32 | \$21,034.60 | \$27,531.94 | +\$6,497.34 |
| Indian | \$34,528.05 | \$25,000.00 | \$28,675.00 | +\$3,675.00 |
| Latin American / Hispanic* | \$12,556.50 | \$13,701.45 | \$10,300.00 | -\$3,401.45 |
| Middle Eastern | \$7,848.85 | \$7,000.00 | \$4,958.00 | -\$2,042.00 |
| Māori | \$11,391.88 | \$12,109.49 | \$12,504.21 | +\$394.72 |
| NZ European / Pākehā | \$13,177.36 | \$13,968.36 | \$13,278.26 | -\$690.10 |

| Ethnicity | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-----------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|--------------|
| Niuean* | \$19,151.11 | \$14,673.02 | \$18,125.99 | +\$3,452.97 |
| Other | \$13,054.32 | \$13,872.00 | \$14,950.54 | +\$1,078.54 |
| Other Asian* | \$16,475.35 | \$20,780.00 | \$14,323.00 | -\$6,457.00 |
| Other European | \$16,432.17 | \$13,010.57 | \$11,800.00 | -\$1,210.57 |
| Other pacific | \$16,230.00 | \$12,302.60 | \$14,220.14 | +\$1,917.54 |
| Samoan | \$20,803.87 | \$20,644.95 | \$21,920.18 | +\$1,275.23 |
| Southeast Asian | \$23,158.19 | \$9,930.17 | \$21,343.50 | +\$11,413.33 |
| Tongan | \$16,176.81 | \$19,849.21 | \$15,684.51 | -\$4,164.70 |

^{*}low sample size for African, Chinese, Latin American/Hispanic, Niuean, Other Asian

Income brackets

At a glance

- The median debt was highest for the \$1000 plus income bracket, at a median of \$25,253.78.
- The income bracket with the lowest weekly expenditure as a percentage of income was not the highest income bracket, but instead the \$750 to \$999 income bracket.

Expenditure

Overall total expenditure as a percentage of weekly income increased for all income brackets in 2023. The biggest increase was for the \$0 to \$249 income bracket, with an expenditure as total percentage of income of 142.1 percent. This is not surprising, given how low incomes in this bracket are. The next highest expenditure as a percentage of income was for the \$250 to \$499 income bracket at 108 percent.

The income bracket with the lowest weekly expenditure as a percentage of income was not the highest income bracket, but instead the \$750 to \$999 income bracket. This is a change from 2022, where the \$1000 plus income bracket had the lowest weekly expenditure as a percentage of income.

The income bracket with the most clients was the \$1000 plus income bracket, which was a change from 2023 and signals that more higher earning whānau are needing the support of financial mentors.

Expenditure as a percentage of weekly income across essetnials and debt by income bracket

| | | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|-------------|---------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| | \$0 - \$249 | 44.4% | 48.0% | 74.8% | 26.9% |
| ard | \$250 - \$499 | 42.2% | 38.5% | 37.9% | -0.6% |
| Rent/board | \$500 - \$749 | 33.6% | 38.3% | 40.0% | +1.7% |
| Rei | \$750 - \$999 | 40.6% | 38.5% | 36.9% | -1.6% |
| | \$1000 + | 37.1% | 38.0% | 39.7% | +1.8% |
| | \$0 - \$249 | 37.4% | 40.0% | 49.2% | +9.2% |
| es | \$250 - \$499 | 21.4% | 23.3% | 25.5% | +2.2% |
| Groceries | \$500 - \$749 | 22.5% | 21.1% | 20.9% | -0.2% |
| Ū | \$750 - \$999 | 19.0% | 18.5% | 19.3% | +0.8% |
| | \$1000 + | 16.2% | 17.9% | 20.1% | +2.2% |
| | \$0 - \$249 | 13.8% | 12.7% | 26.3% | +13.6% |
| ity | \$250 - \$499 | 7.7% | 7.5% | 7.5% | 0.0% |
| Electricity | \$500 - \$749 | 6.3% | 6.4% | 6.2% | -0.2% |
| ă | \$750 - \$999 | 5.6% | 5.3% | 5.1% | -0.2% |
| | \$1000 + | 4.0% | 4.1% | 4.0% | -0.1% |
| | \$0 - \$249 | 18.6% | 19.9% | 23.4% | +3.5% |
| | \$250 - \$499 | 10.5% | 10.2% | 10.1% | -0.1% |
| Fuel | \$500 - \$749 | 8.0% | 7.9% | 8.0% | +0.1% |
| | \$750 - \$999 | 5.9% | 6.9% | 6.9% | 0.0% |
| | \$1000 + | 5.3% | 5.8% | 6.4% | +0.6% |

| | | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|----------------|---------------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| | \$0 - \$250 | 0.0% | 0.0% | 0.0% | 0.0% |
| Ñ | \$250 - \$499 | 0.5% | 0.1% | 0.4% | +0.3% |
| Clothes | \$500 - \$750 | 0.6% | 0.6% | 0.6% | 0.0% |
| J | \$750 - \$999 | 0.7% | 0.7% | 0.7% | 0.0% |
| | \$1000 + | 0.8% | 0.8% | 0.8% | 0.0% |
| | \$0 - \$250 | 20.9% | 30.7% | 41.0% | +10.3% |
| nent | \$250 - \$499 | 14.8% | 13.7% | 12.8% | -1.0% |
| Debt repayment | \$500 - \$750 | 16.1% | 14.7% | 13.2% | -1.5% |
| Debt | \$750 - \$999 | 17.4% | 17.4% | 16.2% | -1.2% |
| | \$1000 + | 21.4% | 19.9% | 19.9% | -0.1% |

^{*}low sample size for \$0 - \$249

Debt

The median debt was highest for the \$1000 plus income bracket, at a median of \$25,253.78. Meanwhile, the lowest median debt was for the \$0 to \$249 income bracket at \$8,000.. There were decreases in the median amount of debt for most income brackets, except for the \$0 to \$240 income bracket which had an increase.

Median presenting debt for clients by income brackets

| Age range | 2021 | 2022 | 2023 | Change |
|---------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| \$0 - \$249 | \$6,179.03 | \$7,450.86 | \$8,000.00 | +\$549.14 |
| \$250 - \$499 | \$8,425.20 | \$7,999.25 | \$7,478.54 | -\$520.71 |
| \$500 - \$749 | \$11,299.49 | \$10,568.72 | \$10,271.74 | -\$296.98 |
| \$750 - 999 | \$16,586.89 | \$16,054.94 | \$15,086.48 | -\$968.46 |
| \$1000 + | \$27,931.94 | \$26,635.41 | \$25,253.78 | -\$1,381.63 |

^{*}low sample size for \$0 - \$249

Appendix B

Voices / May 2024 65

List of known limitations and technicalities with Client Voices data

- Improved engagement with whānau facing challenges to their financial wellbeing by financial mentors could influence trends where more complete data sets are included in the sample analysed.
- The data in this report is reliant on the accuracy of data entry by financial mentors.
- There may be varied practices with data entry in Client Voices across financial mentoring services and we have addressed this below in this Appendix.
- Our analysis is limited to the information that financial mentors have input into the Client Voices database.
- Our analysis of the Client Voices database is limited to the years 2021 onwards, as previously the database was not at a consistent standard for analysis.
- Debt to Inland Revenue is not yet separated out from the category of 'other government department' debt. We surmise that student loans make up a large portion of the debt to Inland Revenue, which would be included in the 'other government department' category. We cannot separate this debt out at this stage.
- Home loans have been included in most of the tables of debt amounts in this report.
- Where home loans have been excluded from the data, this is clearly labelled. The nature
 of home loans is different to other loans. The length of home loans is typically over
 decades. Despite this, we have included home loans because currently we are unable to
 exclude the debts without excluding the clients. By excluding all the clients with home
 loans, we lose the data on all the other debts that the clients hold. This data is integral.
- There are some other loan types that might cause the same issue, such as StudyLink debts, but we are currently unable to exclude these debt types from our analysis.
- There are currently different practices for inputting certain types of telecommunication related debt. In particular, financial mentors regularly report that clients have long-term phone payment plans, for example where they are paying off a new mobile phone over a 12, 24 or 36-month period. However, there are different practices across financial mentors as to whether they include this debt in the debt schedule or in the budget only. From our understanding, most financial mentors only put this information in budgets. Therefore, it is likely that there is a higher amount of telecommunication debt than what is detailed in this report.
- There might be differences in practice that mean different amounts are shown for grocery expenditure. For example, some financial mentors include all of the spend at a supermarket including items such as cleaning supplies. Meanwhile, some may include all expenditure on anything food related in the groceries category, including shops at local dairies or petrol station while others may split these shops out into different categories on the budget worksheet.
- In the expenditure section, where we refer to the percentage of income spent on debt we have included home loans.
- In the sections that analyse debt trends, the data excludes all cases with zero debts.
- When we refer to the total number of clients in each demographic or category, we are referring to the total number of clients that hold any debt.

Voices / May 2024 Appendix B / 66

- In the sections of this report that analyse expenditure trends, the data is based on the last budget the financial mentors complete with their client.
- Not all client cases in Client Voices have noted whether they have children or not. Where they have noted whether or not the client has children, 71 percent did have children. We have extrapolated this number to make the assumption that this trend would continue across all clients when we say that the majority of clients have children.

Works cited

- Aubrey, M., Morin, A. J., Fernet, C., & Carbonneau, N. (2022). Financial well-being: Capturing an elusive construct with an optimized measure. National Library of Medicine PubMed Central. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9412911/
- Butterworth, P., Olesen, S. C., & Leach, L. S. (2012). The role of hardship in the association between socio-economic position and depression. Sage Journals. Retrieved from https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0004867411433215
- Centrix. (2023, November). November Credit Indicator. Retrieved from Centrix Credit Bureau New Zealand: https://www.centrix.co.nz/wp-content/uploads/2023/12/Centrix-Credit-Indicator-Report_November-2023_Final.pdf
- Centrix. (2024, February). February Credit Indicator. Retrieved from Centrix Credit Bureau of New Zealand: https://www.centrix.co.nz/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/Centrix-Credit-Indicator-Report-February-2024_FINAL.pdf
- Centrix. (2024, January). January Credit Indicator. Retrieved from Centric Credit Bureau of New Zealand: https://www.centrix.co.nz/wp-content/uploads/2024/02/Centrix-Credit-Indicator_January-2024_Final.pdf
- Child Poverty Monitor. (2022). Child poverty Monitor 2022. University of Otago NZ Child and Youth Epidemiology Service, Childrens Commissioner. J R McKenzie Trust. Retrieved from https://www.childpoverty.org.nz/
- Cole, V., & Johnson, A. (2024). A People's Review of Kāinga Ora In Defense of Public Housing. Child Poverty Action Group. Retrieved from https://static1.squarespace.com/static/64b65a49e3f77b64ccfb17a2/t/6600b1f8ac80cf4b9144693c/1711321622588/A+Peoples+Review+of+Ka%CC%84inga+Ora+In+Defence+of+Public+Housing+V1.pdf
- Commerce Commission New Zealand. (2024). ComCom to launch action against two car finance lenders. Commerce Commission. Retrieved from https://comcom.govt.nz/news-and-media/media-releases/2024/comcom-to-launch-action-against-two-car-finance-lenders
- Department of Human Nutrition, U. o. (2023). Information Package for Users of the New Zealand Estimated Food Costs 2023. Otago: University of Otago. Retrieved from https://ourarchive.otago.ac.nz/bitstream/handle/10523/15128/Food%20Cost%20Survey%20Report%202023_final.pdf?sequence=5&isAllowed=y
- Elliott, I. (2016). Poverty and Mental Health: A review to inform the Joseph Rowntree Foundation's Anti-Poverty Strategy. London: Mental Health Foundation. Retrieved from https://www.mentalhealth.org.uk/sites/default/files/2022-08/poverty-and-mental-health-report.pdf
- Fairer Future. (2024). We support liveable incomes for all. Retrieved from Fairer Future: https://fairerfuture.org.nz/
- Fitch, C., Hamilton, S., Bassett, P., & Davey, R. (2011). The relationship between personal debt and mental health: a systematic review. Mental Health Review Journal. Retrieved from https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/13619321111202313/full/html
- Foulds, J., Wells, E., & Mulder, R. (2014). The association between material living standard and psychological distress: Results from a New Zealand population survey. Sage Journals. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1177/0020764014521394

Voices / May 2024 Works cited / 68

- Galicki, D. C. (2021). New Zealand Financial Capability Survey 2021. Te Ara Ahunga Ora Retirement Commission. Retrieved from https://assets.retirement.govt.nz/public/Uploads/Research/TAAO-RC-NZ-FinCap-Survey-Report.pdf
- Gibson, K., Abraham, Q., Asher, I., Black, R., Turner, N., Waitoki, W., & McMillan, N. (2017). Child poverty and mental health a literature review. The New Zealand Psychological Society. Child Poverty Action Group. Retrieved from https://static1.squarespace.com
- Gilbert, A., & Scott, D. (2023). PROBLEM DEBT, BUY NOW PAY LATER (BNPL) & YOUNG ADULTS IN AOTEAROA NEW ZEALAND: REPORT. Auckland: AUT. Retrieved from https://acfr.aut.ac.nz/_data/assets/pdf_file/0009/817803/FINAL-YA-Debt-Study-Industry-Report-v250823.pdf
- Inland Revenue Department. (2023). A framework for debt to government. Inland Revenue Department NZ. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.ird.govt.nz/-/media/project/ir/home/documents/about-us/publications/policy-framework-for-debt-to-government.pdf?modified=20230822225535&modified=20230822225535
- Kiely, K. M., Leach, L. S., Olesen, S. C., & Butterworth, P. (2015). How financial hardship is associated with the onset of mental health problems over time. National Center for Biotechnology Information, Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. National Library of Medicine. Retrieved from https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/25683473/
- Kulshrestha, V., & Shahid, S. M. (2022). Barriers and drivers in mental health services in New Zealand: current status and future direction. Sage Journals.
- L, M. G., Kahana, E., Gallo, W. T., Stansbury, K. L., & Thiekle, S. (2020). The price of mental well-being in later life: the role of financial hardship and debt. Taylor & Francis Online. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1080/13607863.2020.1758902
- Lange, C., & Byrd, M. (2012). The RelatioThe Relationship Between Perceptions of Financial Distress and Feelings of Psychological Well-being in New Zealand University Students. International Journal of Adolenscence and Youth. Taylor & Francis Online. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1080/02673843.1998.9747824
- Lilley, J. (2023). Put on Hold? FinCap. Consumer Advocacy Council. Retrieved from https://www.cac.org.nz/assets/Documents/Put-on-hold-report-June-2023.pdf
- MBIE. (2023). Connecting you to accommodation after a natural disaster. Retrieved from Temporary Accommodation Service: https://www.tas.mbie.govt.nz/
- Ministry for Business, Innovation and Employment New Zealand. (2023). Regional Economic Activity Web Tool. Ministry for Business, Innovation and Employment.
- Ministry of Business, Innovation & Employment. (2024). Previous minimum wage rates. Retrieved from Employment New Zealand: https://www.employment.govt.nz/hours-and-wages/pay/minimum-wage/previous-rates/
- Ministry of Social Development. (2020). Summary of Total Money Management Review Phase One. Ministry of Social Devleopment New Zealand Government. Retrieved from https://www.msd.govt.nz/documents/what-we-can-do/providers/building-financial-capability/tmm-summary-of-phase-one.pdf
- Ministry of Social Development. (2021). Financial Capability in Aotearoa New Zealand. Building Financial Capability. Retrieved from https://www.msd.govt.nz/documents/what-we-can-do/providers/building-financial-capability/financial-capability-aotearoa-newzealand-2021.pdf

Voices / May 2024 Works cited / 69

- Ministry of Social Development. (2023). Total Incomes Annual Report 2023. Retrieved from https://www.msd.govt.nz/documents/about-msd-and-our-work/publications-resources/research/benefit-system/total-incomes-annual-report-2023.pdf
- Ministry of Social Development. (2024). Changes to benefit rates from 1 April 2024.

 Retrieved from Work and Income Te Hiranga Tangata: https://www.workandincome.govt.nz/about-work-and-income/news/2024/1-april-payment-rate-changes.html
- New Zealand Food Network. (2024). Our Impact. Retrieved from New Zealand Food Network: https://www.nzfoodnetwork.org.nz/our-impact/#impact-stats
- Rutherford-Busck, J. (2023). Voices. Wellington: FinCap. Retrieved from https://www.fincap.org.nz/wp-content/uploads/2023/09/230915-Final-Voices-report.pdf
- Schenck-Fontaine, A., & Ryan, R. M. (2022). Poverty, Material Hardship, and Children's Outcomes: A Nuanced Understanding of Material Hardship in Childhood. National Library of Medicine, Children. PMC PubMed Central. doi:10.3390/children9070981
- Social Wellbeing Agency. (2022). Children and debt Insights report. Wellington: Social Wellbeing Agency. Retrieved from https://swa.govt.nz/assets/Children-and-debt-lnsights-report.pdf
- Stace, V., & Sibanda, J. (2023). Paying the Price A report into issues prisoners face around access to banking. Wellington: Victoria University Te Herenga Waka / FinCap.
- Stats NZ. (2024). Child poverty statistics: Year ended June 2023. Stats NZ New Zealand Government. Retrieved from https://www.stats.govt.nz/information-releases/child-poverty-statistics-year-ended-june-2023/
- Stats NZ. (2024). Labour market statistics: December 2023 quarter. Stats NZ. Retrieved from https://www.stats.govt.nz/information-releases/labour-market-statistics-december-2023-quarter/
- Stats NZ. (2024). Labour market statistics: December 2023 quarter. Retrieved from Stats NZ: https://www.stats.govt.nz/information-releases/labour-market-statistics-december-2023-quarter/
- StatsNZ. (2023, March). Housing affordability more challenging for renters than homeowners. Retrieved from StasNZ: https://www.stats.govt.nz/news/housing-affordability-more-challenging-for-renters-than-homeowners/
- StatsNZ. (2024). Household living costs increase 7.0 percent. StatsNZ. Retrieved from https://stats.govt.nz/news/household-living-costs-increase-7-0-percent
- Te Whatu ora. (2022). Improving community mental health and wellbeing. Community & Public Health Te Mana Ora.
- Waka Kotahi. (2024). Transport temporary relief package. Waka Kotahi NZ Transport Agency. Retrieved from https://www.nzta.govt.nz/about-us/transport-temporary-relief-package/
- Weziak-Bialowolska, D., Lee, M. T., Weziak-Bialowolska, D., Chen, Y., McNeely, E., & VanderWeele, T. J. (2021). The role of financial conditions for physical and mental health. Evidence from a longitudinal survey and insurance claims data. Social Science & Medicine. Elsevier. Retrieved from https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0277953621003737#:~:text=Results,at%20baseline%20and%20other%20confounders.

Voices / May 2024 Works cited / 70

